# PRELIMINARY OFFICIAL STATEMENT DATED MAY \_\_\_\_, 2010

BOOK-ENTRY-ONLY

RATINGS: Moody's: \_\_\_\_\_ Standard & Poor's: \_\_\_\_ (See "RATINGS," herein)

Due: April 1, as shown on inside cover

Subject to compliance by The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "Board") with certain covenants, in the opinion of Pugh, Jones, Johnson & Quandt, P.C., Chicago, Illinois, Bond Counsel, under present law interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds will not be includible in the gross income of the owners thereof for Federal income tax purposes, except to the extent that such interest will be taken into account in computing the branch profits tax. Interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds will not be treated as an item of tax preference in computing the alternative minimum tax for individuals and corporations. Interest on the Series 2010A-2 Bonds is not excludable from gross income for Federal income tax purposes. See the heading "TAX MATTERS" herein for a more detailed discussion. The interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds and Series 2010A-2 Bonds is not exempt from present Illinois income taxes.

\$\_\_\_\_\_\* The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 \$\_\_\_\_\_\* THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS TAXABLE AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM REVENUE BONDS, SERIES 2010A-2 (BUILD AMERICA BONDS-DIRECT PAYMENT)

#### **Dated: Date of Delivery**

The University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 (the "Series 2010A-1 Bonds") and the University of Illinois Taxable Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-2 (Build America Bonds-Direct Payment) (the "Series 2010A-2 Bonds" and together with the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, the "Series 2010 Bonds") shall be issued as fully registered Bonds in denominations of \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof and, when issued, will be registered in the name of Cede & Co., as registered owner and nominee for The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York ("DTC"). DTC will act as securities depository for the Series 2010 Bonds. Purchases of beneficial interests in the Series 2010 Bonds will be made in book-entry form only. Purchasers of a beneficial interest in the Series 2010 Bonds ("Beneficial Owners") will not receive certificates representing their interests in the Series 2010 Bonds.

Interest on the Series 2010 Bonds is payable on each April 1 and October 1 beginning October 1, 2010. The principal of the Series 2010 Bonds is payable at the designated corporate trust office of The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A. (the "Bond Registrar"), or its successor. Interest on the Series 2010 Bonds, together with the principal of the Series 2010 Bonds, will be paid by the Bond Registrar directly to DTC so long as DTC or its nominee is the registered owner of the Series 2010 Bonds. The final disbursements of such payments to the Beneficial Owners will be the responsibility of the DTC participants or indirect participants. See "BOOK-ENTRY ONLY SYSTEM" for more information.

#### The Series 2010 Bonds are subject to redemption prior to maturity as described herein.

The Series 2010 Bonds and any Parity Bonds (as described herein) are secured by a pledge of and lien on (i) the Net Revenues of the Auxiliary Facilities System (the "System"), (ii) Student Tuition and Fees (subject to prior payment of operating and maintenance expenses of the System, but only to the extent necessary), and (iii) the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account.

Proceeds of the Series 2010 Bonds will be used to (i) pay a part of the costs of various improvements and additions to the System and (ii) pay costs of issuing the Series 2010 Bonds. See "PLAN OF FINANCE" and "ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS," herein.

THE SERIES 2010 BONDS WILL BE SPECIAL, LIMITED OBLIGATIONS OF THE BOARD AND WILL BE PAYABLE ONLY FROM SOURCES DESCRIBED HEREIN. THE SERIES 2010 BONDS ARE NOT OBLIGATIONS, GENERAL, SPECIAL OR OTHERWISE, OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS. THE SERIES 2010 BONDS SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A DEBT, LEGAL OR MORAL, OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, AND SHALL NOT BE ENFORCEABLE OUT OF ANY FUNDS OF THE BOARD, OR OF THE UNIVERSITY, OTHER THAN THE REVENUES AND INCOME PLEDGED FOR PAYMENT THEREOF. THE BOARD HAS NO TAXING POWER.

The Series 2010 Bonds are offered when, as and if issued and received by the Underwriter, subject to prior sale, withdrawal or modification of the offer without notice, to the approval of legality of the Series 2010 Bonds by Pugh, Jones, Johnson & Quandt, P.C., Chicago, Illinois, Bond Counsel, and to certain other conditions. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the Board by University Counsel, Thomas R. Bearrows, Esq., and its special issuer's counsel, Katten Muchin Rosenman LLP, Chicago, Illinois, and for the Underwriter by its counsel, Ungaretti & Harris LLP, Chicago, Illinois. Public Financial Management Inc., Boston, Massachusetts, is serving as financial advisor to the Board. It is expected that the Series 2010 Bonds will be available for delivery through DTC on or about June \_\_, 2010.

## LOOP CAPITAL MARKETS, LLC

The date of this Official Statement is May \_\_\_, 2010.

#### Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 Maturities, Principal Amounts, Interest Rates, Prices and Yields\*

Year <u>(April 1)</u>	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>	Price	Yield	Year <u>(April 1)</u>	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>	Price	Yield
2011 2012 2013 2014	\$	%		%	2015 2016 2017 2018 2019	\$	%		%
		\$ \$ \$	% Tei	rm Bonds due A rm Bonds due A rm Bonds due A	April 1, 20;	Price	- Yield - Yield - Yield	% %	

#### Taxable Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-2 (Build America Bonds-Direct Payment) Maturities, Principal Amounts, Interest Rates, Prices and Yields\*

Year <u>(April 1)</u>	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>	<b>Price</b>	Yield	Year <u>(April 1)</u>	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>	<u>Price</u>	<u>Yield</u>
2011 2012 2013 2014	\$	%		%	2015 2016 2017 2018 2019	\$	%		%
		\$ \$ \$	% Ter	m Bonds due . m Bonds due . m Bonds due .	April 1, 20;	Price	- Yield - Yield - Yield	% %	

<sup>\*</sup> Preliminary, subject to change.

#### **REGARDING USE OF THIS OFFICIAL STATEMENT**

The Underwriter has provided the following sentence for inclusion in this Official Statement. The Underwriter has reviewed the information in this Official Statement in accordance with, and as part of, its responsibility to investors under the Federal securities laws as applied to the facts and circumstances of this transaction, but the Underwriter does not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of such information.

This Official Statement, which includes the cover page and the appendices hereto, does not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of any offer to buy, nor shall there be any sale of any of the Series 2010 Bonds, by any person in any jurisdiction in which it is unlawful for such person to make such offer, solicitation, or sale. No broker, dealer, salesperson, or other person has been authorized to give any information or to make any representations other than those contained in this Official Statement in connection with the offering of the Series 2010 Bonds, and, if given or made, such information or representation must not be relied upon as having been authorized by the Board, the Bond Registrar, the Financial Advisor or the Underwriter.

The information set forth herein has been obtained from the Board and other sources believed to be reliable, but such information is not guaranteed as to accuracy or completeness by, and is not to be construed as the promise or guarantee of the Bond Registrar, the Financial Advisor or the Underwriter. This Official Statement contains, in part, estimates and matters of opinion which are not intended as statements of fact, and no representation is made as to the correctness of such estimates and opinions, or that they will be realized. The information and expressions of opinion contained herein are subject to change without notice, and neither the delivery of this Official Statement nor any sale made hereunder shall, under any circumstances, create any implication that there has been no change in the affairs of the Board or in the information or opinions set forth herein, since the date of this Official Statement.

This Official Statement contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Federal securities laws. These forward-looking statements include, among others, statements concerning expectations, beliefs, opinions, future plans and strategies, anticipated events or trends and similar expressions concerning matters that are not historical facts. The forward-looking statements in this Official Statement are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in or implied by such statements.

#### THESE SECURITIES HAVE NOT BEEN APPROVED OR DISAPPROVED BY THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION NOR HAS THE SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION OR ANY STATE SECURITIES COMMISSION PASSED UPON THE ACCURACY OR ADEQUACY OF THIS OFFICIAL STATEMENT. ANY REPRESENTATION TO THE CONTRARY MAY BE A CRIMINAL OFFENSE.

THE PRICES AT WHICH THE SERIES 2010 BONDS ARE OFFERED TO THE PUBLIC MAY VARY FROM THE INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING PRICES APPEARING ON THE COVER PAGE HEREOF. IN ADDITION, THE UNDERWRITER MAY ALLOW CONCESSIONS OR DISCOUNTS FROM SUCH INITIAL PUBLIC OFFERING PRICES TO DEALERS AND OTHERS, AND THE UNDERWRITER MAY ENGAGE IN TRANSACTIONS INTENDED TO STABILIZE THE PRICES OF THE SERIES 2010 BONDS AT LEVELS ABOVE THE LEVELS THAT MIGHT OTHERWISE PREVAIL IN THE OPEN MARKET IN ORDER TO FACILITATE THEIR DISTRIBUTION. SUCH STABILIZING, IF COMMENCED, MAY BE DISCONTINUED AT ANY TIME.

THE SERIES 2010 BONDS HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, NOR HAS THE BOND RESOLUTION BEEN QUALIFIED UNDER THE TRUST INDENTURE ACT OF 1939, AS AMENDED, IN RELIANCE UPON EXEMPTIONS CONTAINED IN SUCH ACTS. THE REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION OF THE SERIES 2010 BONDS IN ACCORDANCE WITH APPLICABLE PROVISIONS OF LAW OF THE STATES IN WHICH THE SERIES 2010 BONDS HAVE BEEN REGISTERED OR QUALIFIED AND THE EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION OR QUALIFICATION IN OTHER STATES CANNOT BE REGARDED AS A RECOMMENDATION THEREOF.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

INTRODUCTION	1
DESCRIPTION OF THE SERIES 2010 BONDS	
General	
Redemption	
SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS	
General	
Student Tuition and Fees	
Repair and Replacement Reserve Account	
Rate Covenant	7
Parity Bonds	
Outstanding Parity Bonds	8
BOOK-ENTRY ONLY SYSTEM	9
General Provisions	
Successor Securities Depository; Discontinuation of Book-Entry System	11
PLAN OF FINANCE	11
ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS	12
Estimated Pro Forma Maximum Annual Net Debt Service Coverage	13
ANNUAL DEBT SERVICE REQUIREMENTS ON THE BONDS	14
AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM	15
Background	15
Description of Facilities	15
Housing Occupancy Rates	16
Financial Condition of the Auxiliary Facilities System	16
Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the Auxiliary	
Facilities System	18
TAX MATTERS	19
Series 2010A-1 Bonds	19
Series 2010A-2 Bonds	21

LITIGATION	. 22
LEGAL MATTERS	. 22
UNDERWRITING	. 22
FINANCIAL ADVISOR	. 23
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	. 23
RATINGS	. 23
CONTINUING DISCLOSURE	. 24
Additional Information	. 24
CERTIFICATION	. 25

APPENDIX A –	The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois
APPENDIX B –	Annual Financial Report for the University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System for the Year Ended June 30, 2009
Appendix C –	Financial Information for the University for the Year Ended June 30, 2009, including Management's Discussion and Analysis and Audited Financial Statements
Appendix D –	Definitions of Certain Terms and Summary of Certain Provisions of the Bond Resolution
Appendix E –	Proposed Forms of Opinions of Bond Counsel

APPENDIX F – Form of Continuing Disclosure Agreement

\$

\$\_\_\_\_\_ The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS TAXABLE AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM REVENUE BONDS, SERIES 2010A-2 (BUILD AMERICA BONDS-DIRECT PAYMENT)

#### **INTRODUCTION**

This Official Statement, including the cover page, the inside cover page and the appendices hereto, is provided in connection with the offering by The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "Board") of \$\_\_\_\_\_\* principal amount of its University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 (the "Series 2010A-1 Bonds") and \$\_\_\_\_\_\_\* principal amount of its University of Illinois Taxable Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-2 (Build America Bonds – Direct Payment) (the "Series 2010A-2 Bonds" and together with the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, the "Series 2010 Bonds").

The Board is authorized by the University of Illinois Revenue Bond Financing Act for Auxiliary Facilities, 110 ILCS 405/1 *et seq.* (the "Act") to borrow money and issue and sell bonds to acquire by purchase or otherwise, construct, enlarge, improve, equip, complete, operate, control and manage student residence halls, apartments, staff housing facilities, health facilities, physical education buildings, union buildings, auditoriums, gymnasiums, or any other revenue producing buildings or facilities for student services, and educational facilities leased to the Federal government and the Nuclear Physics Laboratory, or any combination thereof, of the type and character as the Board deems necessary and required for the good and benefit of the University of Illinois (the "University"). The Board also is authorized to refund or refinance, from time to time as often as it shall be advantageous and in the public interest to do so, separately or in combination, any and all bonds issued and sold by the Board pursuant to the Act.

Under the Act, the Board is authorized to hold in the treasury of the University all revenues derived from the operation of any such buildings or facilities and to supplement such revenues from University income authorized by law to be retained in the University treasury for such purpose, constituting Student Tuition and Fees, and to pledge such revenues and income for the payment of operation and maintenance costs and for the retirement of such bonds.

The Series 2010 Bonds are being issued pursuant to the Act and the resolution adopted by The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois on September 20, 1984 (the "Original Resolution") as amended and supplemented by bond resolutions adopted on June 20, 1985, May 8, 1986, May 9, 1991, June 11, 1993, January 18, 1996, October 15, 1999, June 1, 2000, March 8, 2001, May 23, 2001, May 15, 2003, March 10, 2005, July 14, 2005, September 7, 2006, May 22, 2008, January 15, 2009 and May 20, 2010 (together with the Original Resolution, the "Bond Resolution"). Initially capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Official Statement have the same meanings given them under the caption "DEFINITIONS OF CERTAIN TERMS" in APPENDIX D.

<sup>\*</sup> Preliminary, subject to change.

The proceeds of the Series 2010 Bonds will be used to (i) pay a part of the costs of various improvements and additions to the Auxiliary Facilities System (the "System") described herein and (ii) pay costs of issuing the Series 2010 Bonds. See "PLAN OF FINANCE" and "ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS."

As further described under the caption "SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS," the Series 2010 Bonds, together with the Series 1991 Bonds, the Series 1996 Bonds, the Series 1999A Bonds, the Series 1999B Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001B Bonds, the Series 2001C Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds and the Series 2009A Bonds (collectively, the "Prior Parity Bonds"), and any Parity Bonds (hereinafter defined) issued in the future, are secured by a pledge of and lien on (i) the Net Revenues of the System, (ii) Student Tuition and Fees (subject to prior payment of operating and maintenance expenses of the System, but only to the extent necessary), and (iii) the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account.

The Series 1991 Bonds and the Series 1996 Bonds are further secured by income received from, and funds on deposit in, the Debt Service Reserve Account established under the Original Resolution. The Series 2010 Bonds will not be secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account.

Additional bonds secured on a parity with the Series 2010 Bonds and the Prior Parity Bonds (together, the "Parity Bonds") may be issued by the Board for the purposes set forth in the Bond Resolution and subject to the condition, among others, that for each of the two completed Fiscal Years immediately preceding the issuance of any Parity Bonds, the average of the sum of annual Net Revenues plus Student Tuition and Fees must be at least equal to two times Maximum Annual Net Debt Service for the then Outstanding Bonds and the proposed Parity Bonds, and, so long as any UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Bonds, Series 2000 (Taxable) are outstanding, after applying such test, that the remaining amount of Student Tuition and Fees (but excluding fees assessed for the use and operation of the System and fees assessed for the use and operation of the Health Services Facilities System of the Board) in each such Fiscal Year, after providing for the additional parity bonds test for each year for the University of Illinois Health Services Facilities Revenue Bonds, is at least equal to 1.10 times maximum annual debt service on the then outstanding UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Bonds, Series 2000 (Taxable). See "SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS - Parity Bonds" and "THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS - Other Outstanding Indebtedness and Leasehold Obligations" in APPENDIX A. The Series 2010 Bonds and the Prior Parity Bonds are collectively referred to herein as the "Bonds" or the "Outstanding Bonds."

The Board covenants in the Bond Resolution to establish rents, fees, charges and admissions for the use of the System and Student Tuition and Fees at such a level that the amount of Net Revenues plus Student Tuition and Fees in each Fiscal Year is at least equal to 2.0 times Maximum Annual Net Debt Service. See "SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS – Rate Covenant."

THE SERIES 2010 BONDS WILL BE SPECIAL, LIMITED OBLIGATIONS OF THE BOARD AND WILL BE PAYABLE ONLY FROM THE SOURCES DESCRIBED HEREIN.

THE SERIES 2010 BONDS ARE NOT OBLIGATIONS, GENERAL, SPECIAL OR OTHERWISE, OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS. THE SERIES 2010 BONDS SHALL NOT CONSTITUTE A DEBT, LEGAL OR MORAL, OF THE STATE OF ILLINOIS, AND SHALL NOT BE ENFORCEABLE OUT OF ANY FUNDS OF THE BOARD, OR OF THE UNIVERSITY, OTHER THAN THE REVENUES AND INCOME PLEDGED FOR PAYMENT THEREOF. THE BOARD HAS NO TAXING POWER.

The descriptions and summaries of various documents hereinafter set forth do not purport to be comprehensive or definitive, and reference is made to each document for the complete details of all terms and conditions. All statements herein are qualified in their entirety by reference to each document.

#### **DESCRIPTION OF THE SERIES 2010 BONDS**

# General

The Series 2010 Bonds will be issued as fully registered bonds, as shown on the inside cover page hereof. Initially, the Series 2010 Bonds will be registered under the book-entry system described under the caption "BOOK-ENTRY ONLY SYSTEM" (the "Book-Entry System") and the method of payment of the Series 2010 Bonds and matters pertaining to transfers and exchanges while the Series 2010 Bonds are held in the Book-Entry System are described under that caption.

The Series 2010 Bonds will be dated the date of delivery, and will mature on April 1 of the years and in the amounts shown on the inside cover page hereof and will bear interest (computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months) at the rates set forth on the cover page hereof, payable beginning October 1, 2010 and on each October 1 and April 1 thereafter. The Series 2010 Bonds will be issued in denominations of \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof. The Series 2010 Bonds will bear interest from their date or from the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid, or duly provided for, until the principal amount of the Series 2010 Bonds is paid.

# Redemption

*Optional Redemption.* The Series 2010 Bonds maturing on or after April 1, 20\_\_\_\_ are subject to redemption prior to maturity, at the option of the Board, on or after April 1, 20\_\_\_\_, in whole or in part at any time, and if in part, from such maturities as determined by the Board and within any maturity by lot, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption.

# [Extraordinary redemption provisions to come]

*Mandatory Redemption of Term Bonds.* The Series 2010A-1 Bonds maturing on April 1, 20\_\_\_\_, on April 1, 20\_\_\_\_, and on April 1, 20\_\_\_\_, are subject to mandatory redemption prior to maturity through the application of sinking fund payments, in integral multiples of \$5,000 selected by the Bond Registrar, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount

thereof, plus accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption, in the following principal amounts on April 1 in each of the years set forth below:

Series 2010A-1 Term Bonds Due April 1, 20								
Year	Year <u>Amount</u>							
	\$							
*								
* Final Maturity								
Series 2 Term								
Due April								
Year	Amount							
	\$							
*								
* Final Maturity								
Series 2010A-1 Term Bonds Due April 1, 20								
Year	Amount							
\$								
*	*							

\* Final Maturity

The Series 2010A-2 Bonds maturing on April 1, 20\_\_\_, on April 1, 20\_\_\_ and on April 1, 20\_\_\_, are subject to mandatory redemption prior to maturity through the application of sinking fund payments, in integral multiples of \$5,000 selected by the Bond Registrar, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount thereof, plus accrued interest to the date fixed for redemption, in the following principal amounts on April 1 in each of the years set forth below:

	Series 2010A-2 Term Bonds Due April 1, 20						
	Year	Amount					
		\$					
	*						
*	Final Maturity						
	Series 2010A-2 Term Bonds Due April 1, 20						
	Year_	Amount					
		\$					
	*						
*	Final Maturity						
	Series 20 Term E	Bonds					
	Due April 1, 20						
	Year	Amount					
		\$					
	*						

\* Final Maturity

The principal amounts of Series 2010 Bonds to be redeemed or paid on each date through mandatory sinking fund redemptions, as set forth in the preceding tables, may be reduced through the earlier optional redemption thereof, with any partial optional redemption of Series 2010 Bonds being credited against such future mandatory sinking fund requirements as determined by the Board, with written notice of such determination to be given to the Bond Registrar.

In addition, on or prior to the 60<sup>th</sup> day preceding any mandatory sinking fund redemption date, the Bond Registrar may, and if directed by the Comptroller shall, purchase Series 2010

Bonds required to be retired on such mandatory redemption date at a purchase price not exceeding the principal amount thereof plus accrued interest to the purchase date. Any such Series 2010 Bonds so purchased shall be cancelled and the principal amount thereof shall be credited against the payment required on such next mandatory redemption sinking fund date.

*Notice of Redemption.* The Bond Registrar will mail, by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, a notice of redemption not less than 30 days prior to the date fixed for redemption to the Owners of any Series 2010 Bonds, or portions thereof, which are to be redeemed. Failure to mail such notice or any defect therein as to any such Series 2010 Bond will not affect the validity of the proceedings for the redemption of any other Series 2010 Bonds. In the event a Series 2010 Bond is in a denomination larger than \$5,000, a portion of such Series 2010 Bond may be redeemed but only in a principal amount equal to \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof.

With respect to any optional redemption of the Series 2010 Bonds, unless moneys sufficient to pay the principal of and interest on the Series 2010 Bonds to be redeemed shall have been received by the Bond Registrar prior to the giving of such notice of redemption, such notice shall state that said redemption shall be conditional upon the receipt of such moneys by the Bond Registrar on or prior to the date fixed for redemption.

#### SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS

#### General

The Bonds are payable from and secured by a pledge of and lien on (i) the Net Revenues of the System, (ii) Student Tuition and Fees (subject to prior payment of operating and maintenance expenses of the System, but only to the extent necessary), and (iii) the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account. All such income and revenues are irrevocably pledged for the prompt and punctual payment of the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on the Bonds according to their terms, and all shall be equally and ratably secured by the pledge and lien without priority or preference one over the other by reason of series designation, denomination, number, maturity date, terms of redemption prior to maturity, date of sale or delivery or otherwise. All the Bonds are co-equal as to the pledge of and lien on all of the Net Revenues of the System, Student Tuition and Fees and Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, as described above, securing the payment of the Bonds and share ratably, without preference, priority or distinction as to the source or method of payment and security for the Bonds.

The Prior Parity Bonds, except for the Series 1999A Bonds, the Series 1999B Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001B Bonds, the Series 2001C Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds and the Series 2009A Bonds, are further secured by income received from, and funds deposited in, the Debt Service Reserve Account. None of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, the Series 2010A-2 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001B Bonds, the Series 2001C Bonds, the Series 1999A Bonds or the Series 1999B Bonds have any claim upon the Debt Service Reserve Account.

## **Student Tuition and Fees**

The Board is authorized by law to retain all Student Tuition and Fees in its treasury and to credit such amounts to an account known as the University Income Fund. The Bond Resolution requires the Comptroller of the Board to deposit annually the Student Tuition and Fees into the Revenue Fund established by the Bond Resolution, as shall be necessary, together with Operating Revenues, to meet (i) operating and maintenance expenses of the System and (ii) together with transfers, if any, of investment income from the Debt Service Reserve Account to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account (which investment income shall be applied to debt service only on those Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account), annual debt service and required deposits to the Debt Service Reserve Account and Repair and Replacement Reserve Account.

#### **Repair and Replacement Reserve Account**

Pursuant to the Bond Resolution, the Board is required to establish and maintain a Repair and Replacement Reserve Account. On or before the close of each Fiscal Year, the Comptroller shall deposit in the Repair and Replacement Reserve Account from the funds remaining in the Revenue Fund, an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of the Maximum Annual Net Debt Service. The maximum amount which may be accumulated in such Account shall not exceed five percent (5%) of the replacement cost of the facilities constituting the System, as determined by the then current Engineering News Record Building Cost Index (or comparable index). All money and investments so held in such Account shall be used and held for use to pay the cost of unusual or extraordinary maintenance or repairs, renewals and replacements, and renovating or replacement of fixed equipment not paid as part of the ordinary maintenance and operation of the System. Moneys on deposit in the Repair and Replacement Reserve Account are not pledged as security for the payment of the Bonds. See "SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE BOND RESOLUTION – Flow of Funds – *Repair and Replacement Reserve Account*" in APPENDIX D.

## **Rate Covenant**

The Board covenants and agrees that it will adopt such rules and regulations as are necessary to assure reasonable occupancy and use of the System; and that the rents, fees, charges and admissions (including charges for utility and janitor services) chargeable to the occupants of, and students, faculty members and others using or being served by, or having the right to use or having the right to be served by, the System and Student Tuition and Fees shall be so fixed and revised from time to time and shall be so collected that the amount of Net Revenues plus Student Tuition and Fees in each Fiscal Year is at least equal to 2.0 times Maximum Annual Net Debt Service.

## **Parity Bonds**

Parity Bonds may be issued under the terms of the Bond Resolution only upon compliance with all of the following conditions:

1. The Comptroller must sign a written certificate to the effect that the Board is not in default as to any covenant, condition or obligation in connection with all Outstanding Bonds, and the resolutions authorizing the same.

- 2. All transfers and deposits to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, the Debt Service Reserve Account (if any) and the Repair and Replacement Reserve Account, as provided in the Bond Resolution, must be current.
- 3. Parity Bonds must be issued for the purpose of repairing, improving or adding to the System, or for the purpose of refunding Bonds, or for any combination of such purposes.
- 4. For each of the two completed Fiscal Years immediately preceding the issuance of any Parity Bonds:
  - (a) the average of the sum of annual Net Revenues plus Student Tuition and Fees must be at least equal to 200 percent (2.0 times) of Maximum Annual Net Debt Service for the then Outstanding Bonds and the proposed Parity Bonds; and
  - (b) so long as any University of Illinois, UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Bonds, Series 2000 (Taxable) (the "UIC South Campus Bonds") are outstanding, after applying the test in (a) above, the remaining amount of Student Tuition and Fees (but excluding fees assessed for the use and operation of the System and fees assessed for the use and operation of the Health Services Facilities System of the Board), in each such Fiscal Year, after providing for the additional parity bonds test for each year for the University of Illinois Health Services Facilities Revenue Bonds is at least equal to 110 percent (1.10 times) of maximum annual debt service for the then outstanding UIC South Campus Bonds.
- 5. At the time of delivery of the proposed Parity Bonds, a determination must be made in the resolution authorizing such Parity Bonds whether such Parity Bonds shall be secured by or payable from any funds on deposit in the Debt Service Reserve Account. The Board has provided in the authorizing resolution for the Series 2010 Bonds that the Series 2010 Bonds will not be secured by or payable from the Debt Service Reserve Account.
- 6. Such Parity Bonds shall be authorized by a resolution adopted by the Board which shall conform in all respects to the terms and provisions of the Bond Resolution.

# **Outstanding Parity Bonds**

As of May 1, 2010, the Board had outstanding twelve series of Bonds, including the Series 1991 Bonds, the Series 1996 Bonds, the Series 1999A Bonds, the Series 1999B Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001B Bonds, the Series 2001C Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds and Series 2009A Bonds aggregating \$\_\_\_\_\_ (including the accreted value of outstanding capital appreciation Bonds as of June 30, 2009), which are secured by a pledge of and lien on (i) the Net Revenues of the System, (ii) Student Tuition and Fees (subject to prior payment of operating and maintenance expenses of the System, but only to the extent necessary), and (iii) the Bond and Interest

Sinking Fund Account. The Series 1991 Bonds and the Series 1996 Bonds are further secured by income received from, and funds on deposit in, the Debt Service Reserve Account.

#### **BOOK-ENTRY ONLY SYSTEM**

#### **General Provisions**

The following information concerning The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York ("DTC") and its book-entry is based solely on information provided by DTC. Accordingly, no representation is made by the Board, the University, the Bond Registrar or the Underwriter as to the accuracy or completeness of such information, or as to the absence of changes in such information subsequent to the date hereof.

The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"), New York, NY, will act as securities depository for the Series 2010 Bonds. The Series 2010 Bonds will be issued as fully-registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee) or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. One fully-registered Series 2010 Bond will be issued for each maturity of the Series 2010 Bonds, in the aggregate principal amount of each such maturity, and will be deposited with DTC.

DTC, the world's largest depository, is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. DTC holds and provides asset servicing for over 3.5 million issues of U.S. and non-U.S. equity, corporate and municipal debt issues, and money market instruments (from over 100 countries) that DTC's participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the post-trade settlement among Direct Participants of sales and other securities transactions in deposited securities, through electronic computerized book-entry transfers and pledges between Direct Participants' accounts. This eliminates the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations, and certain other organizations. DTC is a wholly-owned subsidiary of The Depository Trust & Clearing Corporation ("DTCC"). DTCC is the holding company for DTC, National Securities Clearing Corporation and Fixed Income Clearing Corporation, all of which are registered clearing agencies. DTCC is owned by the users of its regulated subsidiary. Access to the DTC system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, and clearing corporations that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly ("Indirect Participants"). DTC has Standard & Poor's highest rating: AAA. The DTC Rules applicable to its Participants are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission. More information about DTC can be found at www.dtcc.com and www.dtc.org.

Purchases of the Series 2010 Bonds under the DTC system must be made by or through Direct Participants, which will receive a credit for the Series 2010 Bonds on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each actual purchaser of each Series 2010 Bond ("Beneficial Owner") is in

turn to be recorded on the Direct and Indirect Participants' records. Beneficial Owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase. Beneficial Owners are, however, expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the Direct or Indirect Participant through which the Beneficial Owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in the Series 2010 Bonds are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of Direct and Indirect Participants acting on behalf of Beneficial Owners. Beneficial Owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in Series 2010 Bonds, except in the event that use of the book-entry system for the Series 2010 Bonds is discontinued.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all Series 2010 Bonds deposited by Direct Participants with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co., or such other name as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. The deposit of Series 2010 Bonds with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co., or such other DTC nominee, does not effect any change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual Beneficial Owners of the Series 2010 Bonds; DTC's records reflect only the identity of the Direct Participants to whose accounts such Series 2010 Bonds are credited, which may or may not be the Beneficial Owners. The Direct and Indirect Participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to Direct Participants, by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Beneficial Owners of the Series 2010 Bonds may wish to take certain steps to augment the transmission to them of notices of significant events with respect to the Series 2010 Bonds, such as redemptions, tenders, defaults and proposed amendments to the documents. For example, Beneficial Owners of Series 2010 Bonds may wish to ascertain that the nominee holding the Series 2010 Bonds for their benefit has agreed to obtain and transmit notices to Beneficial Owners. In the alternative, Beneficial Owners may wish to provide their names and addresses to the Bond Registrar and request that copies of notices be provided directly to them.

Redemption notices shall be sent to DTC. If less than all of the Series 2010 Bonds of a maturity are being redeemed, DTC's practice is to determine by lot the amount of the interest of each Direct Participant in such maturity to be redeemed.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor such other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to the Series 2010 Bonds unless authorized by a Direct Participant in accordance with DTC's Procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an Omnibus Proxy to the Board as soon as possible after the record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co.'s consenting or voting rights to those Direct Participants to whose accounts the Series 2010 Bonds are credited on the record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).

Redemption proceeds, principal, and interest payments on the Series 2010 Bonds will be made to Cede & Co., or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC. DTC's practice is to credit Direct Participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detailed information from the Board or the Bond Registrar, on each payable

date in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC's records. Payments by Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not of DTC, the Bond Registrar, or the Board, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Payment of redemption proceeds, principal, and interest payments to Cede & Co. (or such other nominee as may be requested by an authorized representative of DTC) is the responsibility of the Board or the Bond Registrar, disbursement of such payments to Direct Participants will be the responsibility of DTC, and disbursement of such payments to Beneficial Owners will be the responsibility of Direct and Indirect Participants.

DTC may discontinue providing its services as securities depository with respect to the Series 2010 Bonds at any time by giving reasonable notice to the Board or the Bond Registrar. Under such circumstances, in the event that a successor securities depository is not obtained, certificates for the Series 2010 Bonds are required to be printed and delivered.

The Board may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depository). In that event, certificates for the Series 2010 Bonds will be printed and delivered to DTC.

## Successor Securities Depository; Discontinuation of Book-Entry System

In the event that (i) the Board determines that DTC is incapable of discharging its responsibilities described in the Bond Resolution and in the blanket letter of representations from the Board and accepted by DTC (the "Representation Letter"), (ii) the Representation Letter shall be terminated for any reason, or (iii) the Board determines that it is in the best interest of the Beneficial Owners of the Series 2010 Bonds that they be able to obtain certificated Series 2010 Bonds, the Board will notify DTC and the Direct Participants of the availability through DTC of certificated Series 2010 Bonds and the Series 2010 Bonds will no longer be restricted to being registered in the registry maintained by the Bond Registrar in the name of Cede & Co., as nominee of DTC. At that time, the Board may determine that the Series 2010 Bonds shall be registered in the name of and deposited with a successor depository operating a universal bookentry system, as may be acceptable to the Board, or such depository's agent or designee, or if the Board does not select such an alternate universal book-entry system, then the Series 2010 Bonds may be registered in whatever name or names registered owners of Series 2010 Bonds transferring or exchanging Series 2010 Bonds shall designate, in accordance with the provisions of the Bond Resolution.

# **PLAN OF FINANCE**

The proceeds of the Series 2010 Bonds will be used to (i) pay a part of the costs of various improvements and additions to the System and (ii) pay costs of issuing the Series 2010 Bonds. See "ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS."

UIUC Stanley O. Ikenberry Commons Phases C and D, Residence Hall West and Garner Hall Demolition (\$45.7 million)

As part of the ongoing Champaign Housing Redevelopment Plan, Phases C and D (construction of Residence Hall West and the demolition of Garner Hall, respectively) will provide for excellence in academic programs through services to the undergraduate students of the Urbana campus. The 99,000 square foot Residence Hall West will complete the Stanley O. Ikenberry Commons as a single building, which also includes the Dining Hall and Residence Hall North. This \$46.7 million project includes the construction cost for the Residence Hall West, estimated to be \$29.7 million (including contingencies and escalation) at \$300 per gross square foot while the demolition cost of Garner Hall is estimated to be \$1.5 million. The remaining \$15.5 million is for architect and engineering fees, project manager fees, and furniture, fixtures, and equipment. The expected date of completion is summer of 2012.

Apartment Building Housing Renovations at Sunflower, Bluebell, Clover and Larkspur Court's, Springfield

Existing apartment buildings were built 20 to 30 years ago and have had no renovations. These buildings are not energy efficient; exterior materials require high maintenance and are nearing the end of their serviceable life. Mechanical systems and fixtures are inefficient and at the end of their serviceable lives. This project will provide up-to-date housing, and will replace finishes, fixtures and equipment in the units, upgrade the exterior materials, and install new doors, windows, roofs and siding.

#### **ESTIMATED SOURCES AND USES OF FUNDS**

The estimated sources and uses of funds for the Series 2010 are as follows:

## SOURCES OF FUNDS

Principal Amount of Series 2010 Bonds Net Reoffering Premium	\$
Total Sources of Funds	\$
USES OF FUNDS	
Series 2010 Project Costs(1)	\$
Underwriter's Discount	
Costs of Issuance	
Total Uses of Funds	\$

<sup>(1)</sup> Deposit to the Project Fund at Closing. Additional Series 2010 Project costs are to be paid from investment earnings on Series 2010 proceeds.

# Estimated Pro Forma Maximum Annual Net Debt Service Coverage

The following table compares the Net Revenues of the System and Student Tuition and Fees with the estimated Maximum Annual Net Debt Service for the Series 2010 Bonds and the Outstanding Bonds, in order to determine a pro forma debt service coverage as if such debt service had been applied during the periods shown. For purposes of estimating debt service on the Series 2008 Bonds, interest is estimated at 5.77%.

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30					
			(in 000's)			
	<u>2005</u>	<u>2006</u>	<u>2007</u>	<u>2008</u>	<u>2009</u>	
Net Revenues	\$ 40,759	\$ 46,075	\$ 77,885	\$ 67,695	\$69,427	
Student Tuition and Fees <sup>(1)</sup>	507,137	<u>554,856</u>	617,812	662,464	743,286	
Total Available for Debt Service	\$547,896	\$600,931	\$695,697	\$730,158	\$812,713	
Coverage of Maximum Annual Net Debt	x	X	X	X		
Service for the Series 2010 Bonds and						
Outstanding Bonds						
(\$) Net MADS <sup>(2)</sup>						

<sup>(1)</sup> Student Tuition and Fees is shown net of scholarships and fellowships.

<sup>(2)</sup> Estimated Maximum Annual Debt Service for the Series 2010 Bonds and all Outstanding Bonds, is \$\_\_\_\_\_\_ in Fiscal Year 2022. For purposes of calculating Maximum Annual Net Debt Service in accordance with the Bond Resolution, this amount has been reduced by estimated investment earnings on the Debt Service Reserve Account in the amount of \$\_\_\_\_\_.

Source: Compiled by the Office of the Comptroller of the University of Illinois from audited Annual Financial Reports of the University for Fiscal Years 2005-2009.

## **ANNUAL DEBT SERVICE REQUIREMENTS ON THE BONDS**

The table below shows assumed annual debt service on the Series 2010 Bonds and all Outstanding Bonds as of each Fiscal Year, commencing with the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2010. All Outstanding Bonds other than the Series 2008 Bonds are fixed rate.

Fiscal Year		Series 2010 Bonds		Outstanding	Total System
(Ending 6/30)	Principal	Interest	Total	Debt Service*	Debt Service*
2010	\$	\$	\$	\$70,947,141	\$
2011				71,146,791	
2012				71,600,764	
2013				71,985,076	
2014				72,425,577	
2015				72,845,230	
2016				73,246,408	
2017				73,727,623	
2018				74,131,162	
2019				73,788,879	
2020				74,183,094	
2021				74,565,885	
2022				74,983,637	
2023				63,543,520	
2024				59,503,710	
2025				59,969,295	
2026				60,429,314	
2027				60,903,876	
2028				61,385,049	
2029				61,859,791	
2030				62,003,858	
2031				49,705,255	
2032				48,849,465	
2033				42,080,111	
2034				42,173,884	
2035				37,781,696	
2036				25,276,926	
2037				2,548,006	
2038				2,527,339	
TOTAL	\$	\$	\$	\$1,690,118,362	\$

Includes the variable rate Series 2008 Bonds with an assumed interest rate of 5.77% (the highest of (i) rate at date of calculation, (ii) average over previous 12 months or (iii) revenue bond index). All other Series are fixed rate. Reflects the June 1, 2010 payoff of the Series 1979 HUD Bonds

### **AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM**

## [to be updated by the University]

#### Background

The University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System was created in June of 1978 pursuant to the provisions of the Act which authorized the Board to combine and consolidate into a single System certain housing, parking, union, recreation/athletic, student-oriented health and miscellaneous facilities, the net revenues of which were then pledged to secure outstanding indebtedness of the Board. As described below, certain facilities of the Springfield campus of the University were transferred to and became part of the System during Fiscal Year 1996.

At the time of formation of the System, the Board refinanced, through advance refunding or exchange, all then outstanding indebtedness secured by the various buildings and facilities initially intended to form the System.

Since the creation of the System, the Board, in addition to providing for routine maintenance, has assessed one-half of one percent of the Replacement Value of its facilities annually for renewals and replacements, unusual or extraordinary maintenance or repairs, and renovation or replacement of fixed equipment to sustain the physical and operating integrity of the System. Approved mandatory transfers for such purposes approximate \$10 million each year.

# **Description of Facilities**

The facilities comprising the System service various aspects of student campus life and include student residence halls, parking structures, student unions and recreation and athletic facilities. The University currently has residence hall and apartment facilities for about 14,045 single students and apartments for about 1,150 students and ten parking structures with a total capacity for approximately 10,330 cars. The University has three student union buildings, one at the Urbana-Champaign campus and two at the Chicago campus, which include lounges, food service, bowling and billiards facilities, meeting rooms, bookstores and other recreational facilities.

The development of recreation and athletic facilities dates back to 1925 on the Urbana-Champaign campus with the construction of Memorial Stadium, which seats approximately 62,870 persons after its recent renovations, and the Ice Arena, which was originally constructed in 1930. The multi-purpose 16,000 seat Assembly Hall, which provides a venue for entertainment and sporting events, was constructed in 1963 at Urbana-Champaign. The multipurpose 9,500 seat Pavilion, which serves a similar function in Chicago, was constructed in 1982. The University's McKinley Health Center, originally constructed in 1925-26, provides clinical treatment for students and staff at the Urbana-Champaign campus.

Student Services buildings in Chicago and in Urbana-Champaign provide centralized locations for comprehensive programs of student services, including career development and placement, student financial aid, student activities and student counseling and assistance. UIS facilities added to the System include a 56 unit on-campus housing complex known as University Court, food service operations, parking operations, bookstore operations, the 2,000 seat Sangamon Auditorium, a 10,000 square feet multi-purpose gymnasium and a child care center.

Recent additions to the Auxiliary Facilities System include: (1) renovation and expansion of a recreational facility in Urbana, (2) renovation of Memorial Stadium in Urbana and (3) construction of Founders Residence Hall in Springfield.

# **Housing Occupancy Rates**

For the past five Fiscal Years, ended June 30, 2009, the average occupancy of existing housing facilities of the Board, included within the System, has exceeded 90%.

# Financial Condition of the Auxiliary Facilities System

The financial statements of the System are presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

During Fiscal Year 2002, the University adopted GASB Statement No. 35, Basic Financial Statements – and Management's Discussion and Analysis – for Public Colleges and Universities, as amended by GASB Statement No. 37, Basic Financial Statements – and Management's Discussion and Analysis – for State and Local Governments: Omnibus and GASB Statement No. 38, Certain Financial Statement Note Disclosures (collectively, the "New Financial Reporting Model"). These statements establish standards for public college and university financial statements that focus on aggregate operations, versus the previous standards that focused on the accountability of individual fund groups. See "ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009" in APPENDIX B.

Following is a list of significant changes to the University's financial statements with respect to the Auxiliary Facilities System mandated by the New Financial Reporting Model:

- Resources are classified for accounting and reporting purposes into the following four net asset categories: invested in capital assets net of related debt; restricted nonexpendable; restricted expendable; and unrestricted.
- Revenues and expenses are categorized as operating or nonoperating. Previously, a measure of operations was not presented. Significant recurring sources of the University's revenues, including state appropriations, gift contributions and investment income (loss), are considered nonoperating.
- Depreciation of capital assets is now recognized. Previously, the historical costs of capital assets were not systematically reduced to reflect use of these assets over time. Accumulated depreciation for prior periods is reflected as a restatement to net assets and current year's depreciation expense is shown as an operating expense on the Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets.

- Receivables, cash advances and unearned revenues for sponsored programs and student tuition and fees are now recorded as deferred revenue. Previously, only unearned cash receipts were recognized as deferred revenue.
- Scholarships and fellowships applied to student accounts are now shown as a reduction of student tuition and residence fee revenues, while stipends and other payments made directly to students continue to be presented as scholarship and fellowship expenses. Previously, all scholarships and fellowships were presented as expenditures.

Included in APPENDIX B are the most recent Audited Financial Statements of the Auxiliary Facilities System for Fiscal Year 2009. The Audited Financial Statements of the Auxiliary Facilities System set forth as APPENDIX B consist of the Statement of Net Assets as of June 30, 2009, the Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets for the Year Ended June 30, 2009 and the Statement of Cash Flows for the Year Ended June 30, 2009.

# Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the Auxiliary Facilities System

The following table summarizes the Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the System for the years ended June 30, 2007, 2008 and 2009.

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30,			
	<u>2009</u>	<u>2008</u>	<u>2007</u>	
Operating revenues:				
Room and board, net of waivers	116,367,807	\$ 106,275,425	\$ 99,578,997	
Merchandise and food sales	32,034,691	29,945,184	26,720,962	
Student service fees	82,522,186	77,228,815	72,757,970	
Public events and recreation fees	7,628,246	6,638,567	6,965,832	
Parking charges	21,893,092	21,340,660	20,757,225	
Rental and lease income	17,769,580	12,525,003	8,160,478	
Vending income	1,296,914	1,561,831	1,391,168	
Other operating revenue	10,485,042	10,700,266	9,685,578	
Total operating revenues	289,997,558	266,215,751	246,018,210	
Operating expenses:				
Salaries and wages	82,336,187	73,269,995	69,115,347	
Merchandise and food for resale	32,968,192	30,782,260	29,562,597	
Repair and maintenance	3,070,837	3,100,882	2,966,493	
Professional and other contractual services	37,441,274	39,142,432	35,707,418	
Utilities	25,945,477	24,319,605	19,957,870	
Supplies	15,213,498	13,138,583	11,856,831	
Equipment rental	1,878,523	2,800,503	2,282,931	
Administrative services	14,073,226	13,888,621	12,730,093	
Other operating expense	12,554,148	10,307,623	3,774,639	
Depreciation and amortization	24,845,142	20,055,790	16,583,382	
Payments on behalf of the Facility	20,369,977	18,287,684	15,636,889	
Total operating expenses	270,696,481	249,093,978	220,174,490	
Operating income	19,301,077	17,121,773	25,843,720	
Non-operating revenues (expenses):				
Payments on behalf of the Facility	20,369,977	18,287,684	15,636,889	
Investment income (net of related expenses)	4,911,137	12,229,399	19,820,602	
Interest on capital asset-related debt	(45,627,849)	(41,446,495)	(45,707,369)	
Amortization of issuance costs	(283,848)	(269,698)	(252,524)	
Loss on disposal of capital assets	(422,389)	(82,461)	(1,428,249)	
Other non-operating revenues	( -;;-)	(- , • -)	735,879	
Other non-operating expenses	(975,968)	(1,221,336)	(2,932,353)	
Net non-operating revenues (expenses)	(22,028,940)	(12,502,907)	(14,127,125)	
Increase (decrease) in net assets	(2,727,863)	4,618,866	11,716,595	
Net assets, beginning of year	107,884,875	103,266,009	91,549,414	
Net assets, end of year	\$ 105,157,012	\$ 107,884,875	\$103,266,009	

For more detailed information, see "REPORT FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009" in APPENDIX B.

# TAX MATTERS

## Series 2010A-1 Bonds

#### General

The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), contains a number of requirements and restrictions which apply to the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, including investment restrictions, periodic payments of arbitrage profits to the United States, requirements regarding the proper use of Series 2010A-1 Bond proceeds and the facilities financed therewith, and certain other matters. The Board has covenanted to comply with all requirements of the Code that must be satisfied in order for the interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds to be excludible from gross income. Failure to comply with certain of such covenants could cause interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds to become includible in gross income retroactive to the date of issuance of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds.

Subject to the condition that the Board comply with the above-referenced covenants, under present law, in the opinion of Bond Counsel the Series 2010A-1 Bonds are not "private activity bonds" under Section 141 of the Code, and interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds will not be includible in the gross income of the owners thereof for Federal income tax purposes and will not be treated as an item of tax preference in computing the alternative minimum tax for individuals and corporations. In addition, interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds will not be taken into account in computing an adjustment used in determining the alternative minimum tax for certain corporations.

In rendering its opinion, Bond Counsel will rely upon a certificate of the Board with respect to certain material facts solely within the Board's knowledge relating to the property financed or refinanced with the proceeds of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds and the application of the proceeds of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds.

Under the provisions of Section 884 of the Code, a branch profits tax may be levied on the "effectively connected earnings and profits" of certain foreign corporations, which include tax-exempt interest such as interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds.

Ownership of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds may result in collateral Federal income tax consequences to certain taxpayers, including, without limitation, financial institutions, certain insurance companies, certain S corporations, individual recipients of Social Security or Railroad Retirement benefits and taxpayers who may be deemed to have incurred (or continued) indebtedness to carry tax-exempt obligations. Prospective purchasers of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds should consult their tax advisors as to applicability of any such collateral consequences.

Bond Counsel's opinions are based on existing law, which is subject to change. Such opinions are further based on factual representations made to Bond Counsel as of the date thereof. Bond Counsel assumes no duty to update or supplement its opinions to reflect any facts or circumstances that may thereafter come to Bond Counsel's attention or to reflect any changes in law that may thereafter occur or become effective. The opinions of Bond Counsel express the professional judgment of Bond Counsel regarding the legal issues expressly addressed therein. By rendering its legal opinion, Bond Counsel does not become an insurer or guarantor of the result indicated by that expression of professional judgment, of the transaction on which the opinion is rendered or of the future performance of the parties to the transaction. Nor does the rendering of the opinion guarantee the outcome of any legal dispute that may arise out of the transaction.

Interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds is not exempt from present State of Illinois income taxes.

## **Original Issue Discount**

Series 2010A-1 Bonds with an initial public offering price that is less than the principal amount thereof will be treated as "Discount Bonds." The difference between the principal amount payable at maturity of the Discount Bonds and the initial public offering price of such Discount Bonds, assuming that a substantial amount of such maturity is first sold at such price (the "Offering Price"), will be treated as "original issue discount." With respect to a taxpayer who purchases a Discount Bond in the initial public offering at the Offering Price and who holds such Discount Bond to maturity, the full amount of original issue discount will constitute interest which is not includible in the gross income of the owner of such Discount Bond for Federal income tax purposes to the same extent as current interest and will not be treated as taxable capital gain upon payment of such Discount Bond upon maturity.

The original issue discount on each of the Discount Bonds is treated as accruing daily over the term of such Discount Bond on the basis of a constant yield computed at the end of each six month period (or shorter period from the date of original issue). The amount of original issue discount accruing during such period will be added to the owner's tax basis for the Discount Bonds. Such adjusted tax basis will be used to determine taxable gain or loss upon disposition of the Discount Bonds (including sale, redemption or payment at maturity). An owner of a Discount Bond who disposes of it prior to maturity should consult such owner's tax advisor as to the amount of original issue discount accrued over the period held and the amount of taxable gain or loss upon the sale or other disposition of such Discount Bond prior to maturity.

Owners who purchase Discount Bonds in the initial public offering but at a price different from the Offering Price or who do not purchase Discount Bonds in the initial public offering should consult their tax advisors with respect to the tax consequences of the ownership of such Discount Bonds.

Owners of Discount Bonds should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the state and local tax consequences of owning the Discount Bonds. It is possible that under the applicable provisions governing the determination of state or local income taxes, accrued original issue discount on the Discount Bonds may be deemed to be received in the year of accrual even though there will not be a corresponding cash payment until a later year.

# **Market Discount**

If a Series 2010A-1 Bond is purchased at any time for a price that is less than the Series 2010A-1 Bond's Offering Price plus accrued original issue discount, if any, the purchaser may be treated as having purchased the Series 2010A-1 Bond with market discount subject to the market

discount rules of the Code (unless a statutory de minimis rule applies). Accrued market discount is treated as taxable ordinary income and is recognized when a Series 2010A-1 Bond is disposed of (to the extent such accrued discount does not exceed gain realized) or, at the purchaser's election, as it accrues. The applicability of the market discount rules may adversely affect the liquidity or secondary market price of such Series 2010A-1 Bond. Purchasers should consult their own tax advisors regarding the potential implications of the market discount rules with respect to the Series 2010A-1 Bonds.

## **Bond Premium**

An amount equal to the excess of the purchase price of a Series 2010A-1 Bond over the principal amount payable at maturity of such Series 2010A-1 Bond constitutes amortizable bond premium that may not be deducted for Federal income tax purposes. For purposes of determining gain or loss on the sale or other disposition of such Series 2010A-1 Bond, the tax basis of each Series 2010A-1 Bond is decreased by the amount of the bond premium that has been amortized. Bond premium is amortized by offsetting the interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bond allocable to an accrual period with the bond premium allocable to the accrual period. The bond premium allocable to the accrual period over the product of the owner's adjusted acquisition price at the beginning of the accrual period and the owner's yield (determined on the basis of a constant yield over the term of the Series 2010A-1 Bond). If the bond premium allocable to an accrual period, the excess is a nondeductible loss for Federal income tax purposes that reduces the owner's basis in such Series 2010A-1 Bond.

Purchasers of any Series 2010A-1 Bonds at a premium, whether at the time of initial issuance or subsequent thereto, should consult with their own tax advisors with respect to the Federal, state and local consequences of owning such Series 2010A-1 Bonds.

# Series 2010A-2 Bonds

As part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Congress added provisions to the Code, which permit state or local governments to obtain certain tax advantages when issuing certain taxable obligations, referred to as "Build America Bonds." Build America Bonds must satisfy certain requirements, including that the interest thereon would be, but for the issuer's election to treat such bonds as Build America Bonds, excludable from gross income under Section 103 of the Code. The Board intends to make an irrevocable election to treat the Series 2010A-2 Bonds as Build America Bonds. As a result of this election, interest on the Series 2010A-2 Bonds is not excludable from gross income of the holders thereof for Federal income tax purposes and the holders of the Series 2010A-2 Bonds or of receipt of any interest payments on the Series 2010A-2 Bonds. *The Series 2010A-2 Bonds or of receipt of any interest tax advisors with respect to the inclusion of interest on the Series 2010A-2 Bonds in gross income for Federal income tax purposes.* 

Interest on the Series 2010A-2 Bonds is not exempt from present State of Illinois income taxes.

No assurances are provided that the Board will receive any payments from the Federal government with respect to the Series 2010A-2 Bonds. Such payments, if any, are not pledged to the payment of the Series 2010A-2 Bonds. The Board has not covenanted to maintain compliance with rules applicable to Build America Bonds.

### LITIGATION

There is no litigation pending against the Board or the University, or to the knowledge of the Board threatened, which in any way questions or affects the validity of the Series 2010 Bonds or any proceedings or transactions relating to their issuance, sale and delivery. The Board is not aware of any litigation, the resolution of which would have a material adverse impact on the Board's ability to meet debt service on the Series 2010 Bonds.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

Certain legal matters incidental to the authorization, issuance and sale of the Series 2010 Bonds by the Board are subject to the approving legal opinion of Pugh, Jones, Johnson & Quandt, P.C., Chicago, Illinois, as Bond Counsel ("Bond Counsel") who has been retained by, and acts as, Bond Counsel to the Board. Bond Counsel has not been retained or consulted on disclosure matters and has not undertaken to review or verify the accuracy, completeness or sufficiency of this Official Statement or other offering material relating to the Series 2010 Bonds and assumes no responsibility for the statements or information contained in or incorporated by reference in this Official Statement, except that in its capacity as Bond Counsel, Pugh, Jones, Johnson & Quandt, P.C. has, at the request of the Underwriter, reviewed the statements describing its approving opinion and the statements under the captions "DESCRIPTION OF THE SERIES 2010 BONDS," "SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS – General," "- Student Tuition and Fees," "- Repair and Replacement Reserve Account," "- Rate Covenant," and "- Parity Bonds," "TAX MATTERS," and "APPENDIX D - DEFINITIONS OF CERTAIN TERMS AND SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE BOND RESOLUTION" solely to determine whether such descriptions are accurate summaries in all material respects. This review was undertaken solely at the request and for the benefit of the Underwriter. The proposed form of the opinion of Bond Counsel is included hereto as APPENDIX E.

Certain legal matters in connection with the Series 2010 Bonds will be passed upon for the Board by University Counsel, Thomas R. Bearrows, Esq. and its special issuer's counsel, Katten Muchin Rosenman LLP, Chicago, Illinois. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the Underwriter by Ungaretti & Harris LLP, Chicago, Illinois.

### UNDERWRITING

The Underwriter has agreed, subject to certain customary conditions precedent to closing, to purchase (i) the Series 2010A-1 Bonds from the Board at a purchase price of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_(which is equal to the original principal amount of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, less an underwriting discount of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_, plus a net original issue premium of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_) and (ii) the Series 2010A-2 Bonds from the Board at a purchase price of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_(which

is equal to the original principal amount of the Series 2010A-2 Bonds, less an underwriting discount of \$\_\_\_\_\_, plus a net original issue premium of \$\_\_\_\_\_). The Underwriter will be obligated to purchase all of the Series 2010 Bonds if any Series 2010 Bonds are purchased.

#### **FINANCIAL ADVISOR**

Public Financial Management, Inc. is serving as Financial Advisor to the Board on debt and capital related issues, including the issuance of the Series 2010 Bonds.

All of the summaries of the opinions, contracts, agreements, financial and statistical data, and other related documents described in this Official Statement are made subject to the provisions of such documents. These summaries do not purport to be complete statements of such provisions and reference is made to such documents, copies of which are publicly available for inspection at the offices of the Board's Financial Advisor, Public Financial Management, Inc., or at the University's Office of the Vice President for Administration.

## **FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

The financial statements of the Auxiliary Facilities System and of the University for the year ended June 30, 2009, are set forth in APPENDIX B and APPENDIX C, respectively. These financial statements have been audited by KPMG LLP, independent accountants, as set forth in their reports in APPENDIX B and APPENDIX C hereto.

#### RATINGS

Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a Division of The McGraw-Hill Companies ("S&P"), and Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's") have assigned, the respective ratings set forth on the cover page of this Official Statement to the Series 2010 Bonds. The ratings and an explanation of their significance may be obtained from the rating agency furnishing such rating. Such ratings reflect only the respective views of the rating agencies. The ratings are not recommendations to buy, sell or hold the Series 2010 Bonds. The ratings are subject to revision or withdrawal at any time, and any such revision or withdrawal may affect the market price or marketability of the Series 2010 Bonds.

The Board and the University furnished to the above rating agencies certain information and materials, some of which have not been included in this Official Statement. Generally, rating agencies base their ratings on such information and materials and investigations, studies and assumptions furnished to and obtained and made by the rating agencies. There is no assurance that any rating will remain for any given period of time or that any rating will not be revised downward or withdrawn entirely if, in the judgment of the appropriate rating agency, circumstances so warrant. Any such downward revision or withdrawal of any such rating may have an adverse effect on the market price or marketability of the Series 2010 Bonds.

#### **CONTINUING DISCLOSURE**

In order to assist the Underwriter in complying with certain provisions of Rule 15c2-12 (the "Rule") of the Securities and Exchange Commission, the Board has agreed in a Continuing Disclosure Agreement to provide to certain parties certain annual financial information and operating data and notices of certain material events. The proposed form of the Continuing Disclosure Agreement is included as APPENDIX F to this Official Statement. The Board is in compliance with each and every undertaking previously entered into by it pursuant to the Rule. The Continuing Disclosure Agreement may be enforced by any beneficial or registered owner of the Series 2010 Bonds, but the Board's failure to comply will not be a default under the Bond Resolution.

Annual disclosure and notices of material events will be submitted to the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board (the "MSRB") and continuing disclosure documents will be submitted to the MSRB through its Electronic Municipal Market Access system.

#### **ADDITIONAL INFORMATION**

All of the summaries of the opinions, contracts, agreements, financial and statistical data, and other related documents described in this Official Statement are made subject to the provisions of such documents. These summaries do not purport to be complete statements of such provisions and reference is made to such documents, copies of which are publicly available for inspection at the offices of the Board's Financial Advisor, Public Financial Management Inc., 99 Summer Street, Boston, Massachusetts 02113, or at the University's Office of the Vice President for Administration, 349 Henry Administration Building, 506 South Wright Street, Urbana, Illinois 61801.

# CERTIFICATION

As of the date hereof, this Official Statement is, to the best of my knowledge, complete and correct in all material respects and does not include any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements made herein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. The preparation of this Official Statement and its distribution has been authorized by The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

By: \_\_\_\_

Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Comptroller APPENDIX A

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# Page

BACKGROUND	1
URBANA-CHAMPAIGN CAMPUS (URBANA)	3
CHICAGO CAMPUS (UIC)	4
SPRINGFIELD CAMPUS (UIS)	5
ACCREDITATIONS AND MEMBERSHIPS	6
BOARD OF TRUSTEES AND UNIVERSITY OFFICERS	6
FINANCIAL CONDITION OF THE UNIVERSITY	
2009 BUDGET AND STATE APPROPRIATIONS	
OTHER OUTSTANDING INDEBTEDNESS AND LEASEHOLD OBLIGATIONS	
FUTURE CAPITAL PLANS	
Faculty	
Student Enrollment	
STUDENT ADMISSIONS	
TUITION AND FEES	
FINANCIAL AID TO STUDENTS	
Research Funding	
VOLUNTARY SUPPORT	
UNIVERSITY INVESTMENTS	
PHYSICAL PLANT	
EMPLOYEE RELATIONS	
RETIREMENT BENEFITS	

#### THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

#### Background

The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "Board") is a body corporate and politic of the State of Illinois (the "State") created in 1867 by the Illinois General Assembly in response to the Federal Land Grant Act of 1862. The Board is responsible for the oversight and governance of the University of Illinois (the "University"), one of the nation's largest universities. Complementing the University's primary missions of education, research and public service is the University's role as an agent of economic development. The operating budget for Fiscal Year 2010 from all funding sources is approximately \$4.7 billion.

*Education.* The University has three campuses located in Urbana-Champaign, Chicago and Springfield, as well as health professions sites in Rockford, Peoria and Urbana, with a combined total enrollment of 71,459 oncampus students in the Fall of 2009. In addition, the University has continuing education centers in suburban and downstate Illinois, extension offices in most of the State's 102 counties, a major teaching hospital, clinics and research farms. Headcount enrollment at the campus of the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign (the "Urbana campus" or "Urbana") totaled 41,917. Head count enrollment at the campus of the University of Illinois at Chicago (the "Chicago campus" or "UIC") totaled 26,245. Head count enrollment at the campus of the University of Illinois at Springfield (the "Springfield campus" or "UIS") totaled 3,361. Over 80 percent of all students are Illinois residents. The University awarded 18,516 undergraduate, graduate and professional degrees in 2008-2009.

There are 5,778 (full-time equivalent) faculty on the three campuses, including members of the National Academy of Sciences, the American Academy of Arts and Sciences, and the National Academy of Engineering. Since 2000, 55 Urbana faculty have been named fellows of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. The University's faculty and alumni have won 22 Nobel prizes, including John Bardeen who won in 1956 and 1972, the only person to have won the physics prize twice. The Urbana campus had two faculty members win Nobel Prizes in the same year: Paul C. Lauterbur shared the 2003 Nobel Prize in medicine for seminal discoveries concerning the use of magnetic resonance to visualize different structures and Anthony J. Leggett shared the 2003 Nobel Prize in physics for pioneering contributions to the theory of superconductors and super fluids. The University has had seventeen National Medal of Science recipients on its faculty, including Carl Slichter, who was recognized for establishing nuclear magnetic resonance as a powerful tool and microbiologist Carl Woese, whose discovery of a third form of life was also recognized with a Crafoord Prize in 2003. More than 45 faculty in Chicago and Urbana are listed on the ISI highly cited publications list, indicating significant contributions to the advancement of science and technology through fundamental, referenced research.

The three campuses of the University offer a diversity of programs that lead to baccalaureate, graduate and professional degrees as well as certificates. The University offers professional programs through the colleges of dentistry, law, medicine, pharmacy and veterinary medicine. The University is one of only four universities in the nation with a school of public health and five health sciences colleges: applied health sciences, dentistry, medicine, nursing and pharmacy.

*Research.* The University is a nationally ranked, research intensive institution as ranked by the Carnegie Foundation. Total federal research expenditures now top \$600 million annually on the three campuses. The Urbana campus attracts more than \$345 million in federal support, and the Chicago campus attracts more than \$245 million. Because of its strong medical and healthcare research programs, over 66% of support to the Chicago campus comes from the National Institutes of Health. UIS attracts over \$3 million in support, primarily from the Department of Education.

The knowledge being generated and transmitted through University research has far-reaching implications for health, engineering, agriculture, business and basic research. Recent developments include the following:

• The National Institutes of Health awarded a five-year \$20 million grant to the UIC Center for Clinical and Translational Science. The center provides a Web-based as well as a geographic single point-of-access for investigators including a match-making service to identify potential new collaborations. To provide support for research, the center offers six core services: statistical

design and analysis; clinical interface; biomedical informatics; regulatory support and advocacy; community engagement and research; and translational technologies and resources.

- Urbana researchers have designed a synthetic protein that is both a structural model and a functional model of a native protein, nitric-oxide reductase that, according to the lead researcher, can be used for studying nitric-oxide reductase and for creating biocatalysts for biotechnological, environmental and pharmaceutical applications.
- Veterinary researchers on the Urbana campus have found a way to directly convert spermatogonial stem cells, the precursors of sperm cells, into tissues of the prostate, skin and uterus. Their approach, described in the journal Stem Cells, may prove to be an effective alternative to the medical use of embryonic stem cells.
- Researchers from five institutions and lead by UIC's College of Medicine, will examine the biology of the most important risk factor in Alzheimer's disease, the cholesterol-carrying protein apolipoprotein E (apoE), and its receptors in the central nervous system. The \$9.8 million grant from the National Institute on Aging will allow the researchers to tackle the biology of apoE and apoE receptors from all angles.
- A study from the College of Agricultural, Consumer and Environmental Sciences (ACES) found that much of rural America is prosperous, particularly in the Midwest and Plains, when focusing on outcomes rather than growth. The prosperous rural counties in 2000 averaged 2 percent growth over the previous decade. The worst-off counties, which met no prosperity criteria, averaged five times the growth at 11 percent, and had much lower incomes.
- UIS was designated as a National Center of Academic Excellence in Information Assurance Education (CAEIAE) for academic years 2009 through 2014. The award was made by the National Security Agency (NSA) and the Department of Homeland Security, joint sponsors of the CAEIAE program. The UIS computer science department has developed and offered courses in Systems Security and Information Assurance during the last six years. The program is designed to help reduce the vulnerability of the nation's information infrastructure.

The University has expanded its investment in research and development capabilities and has a greater emphasis on the transfer of those ideas to the marketplace. The University of Illinois has research parks located on the Urbana and Chicago campuses. Among the companies housed in the Urbana research park are Abbott Labs, Yahoo!, State Farm's research center, Wolfram Alpha and Qualcomm. Located in the Illinois Medical District, the Chicago Technology Park (CTP) on the UIC campus has a life-science focus and includes such firms as HumanZyme USA, Novadrug, LLC, Great Point Energy and BioChem Analysis. CTP is a collaborative effort among the University, Rush University Medical Center and Cook County Health Services.

New facilities continue to enhance the resources on the University's three campuses. Among the facilities opened in 2008 and 2009 are the Business Instructional Facility, the institution's first platinum certification through LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design), and the UIC Forum, a state-of-the-art, multipurpose venue that hosts a variety of events including UIC's annual Urban Forums. On the Springfield campus, Founders Hall, a residence for students that also houses a new bookstore and coffee shop, opened.

*Economic Development.* As both an employer and a consumer, the University has a direct, annual economic impact of more than \$13 billion on the State of Illinois, including the creation of more than 150,000 jobs. For every dollar the state spends on the University, the system generates more than \$17 into the Illinois economy.

The University makes an additional impact through its role as a creative force that generates new ideas. This role encompasses the three central missions of the University – teaching, research and service – and engages it with the economic life of the State and nation. The University works with Illinois leaders in government and business on three primary research efforts within the University that will have a significant impact on the Illinois economy. They are:

- NCSA and the engineering and computer science fields that support information technology
- Biotechnology in the agriculture and life sciences
- Biotechnology in the health sciences

Existing strengths and major new capital investments in these areas by the State and private donors have positioned the University to leverage these strengths in the future.

*Public Service.* The University has a longstanding commitment to the communities it serves. Through its outreach units and programs, University faculty and staff provide expertise and resources in business and management, education, natural resources, health, engineering, and the arts. The University organizes and runs hundreds of public services activities around the State, which are cataloged in the University's public service database (ness2.uic.edu/UI-Service/).

Each campus has an Office of Continuing Education. Across the University, credit and non-credit courses, degree programs, online courses, conferences, professional development, summer session classes and programs for older adults are offered. The University of Illinois Extension, a coordinating program offered through the Urbana campus, provides practical, research-based information and programs to help individuals, families, farms, businesses and communities throughout Illinois.

#### **Urbana-Champaign Campus (Urbana)**

The Urbana campus is the oldest and largest campus of the University, enrolling almost 42,000 on-campus students each year in a wide variety of undergraduate, graduate and professional programs offered by the colleges of agricultural, consumer and environmental sciences; applied health sciences; business; media; education; engineering; fine and applied arts; law; liberal arts and sciences; and veterinary medicine. Urbana also has schools of library and information sciences, social work, and labor and employment relations and an institute of aviation. The campus is internationally known for its leading-edge research programs, outstanding faculty, top-tier alumni and its many contributions to the State of Illinois, the United States and the world.

The Urbana campus has conferred more than 11,000 degrees in Fiscal Year 2009. Doctor's degrees (professional practice) are offered in three fields, doctor's degrees (research/scholarship) in 92 fields, post-master's certificates in nine fields, master's degrees in 133 fields, bachelor's degrees in 126 fields, and one two-year certificate in aviation.

The Urbana campus is the home of more than 150 research laboratories, institutes and experiment stations, including the Institute for Genomic Biology, Beckman Institute for Advanced Science and Technology, the Center for Nanoscale Science and Technology, the National Soybean Research Laboratory and the National Center for Supercomputing Applications. Urbana has the largest public university academic library in the country with more than 40 departmental libraries located across the campus. The library acquired its 11-millionth volume in 2009.

Urbana is consistently ranked highly by a variety of publications. The 2010 national rankings from U.S. *News & World Report* include: the College of Engineering ranked fifth in undergraduate and fifth in graduate programs; the College of Business ranked 13th in undergraduate programs; the College of Education ranked 24th in graduate programs; the Master of Fine Arts ranked 21st (tie) in graduate programs; and the Ph.D. programs in computer science and mathematics ranked fifth (tie) and 18th (tie), respectively. The Graduate School of Library and Information Science's programs tied for first in the nation in 2009.

The Urbana campus is also home to seven international studies centers that are designated by the U.S. Department of Education as National Resource Centers, a distinction that comes with grant support for activities. As of 2007, Illinois is the only U.S. institution of higher education ranking in the top ten in the three key metrics of international education: international student enrollment, total number of study abroad students, and the number of federally-funded Title VI National Resource Centers for international and area studies.

Forty-five faculty members at the Urbana campus are or were named to the National Academy of Sciences, more than 60 to the National Academy of Engineering, and more than 40 to the American Academy of Arts and Sciences. More than 135 faculty are or were named fellows of the American Association for the Advancement of Science. Two faculty members have been awarded Pulitzer Prizes and 17 alumni (and one graduate of the university high school) have received this honor.

The Urbana campus was chartered in 1867 as one of the 37 original land grant universities. Today, the Urbana campus consists of 562 buildings (272 on the main campus), spread across 4,964 acres. Approximately 11,000 faculty, academic and civil service staff members are employed in Urbana. Near the campus are the University's 1,700-acre Willard Airport, the 1,800-acre Allerton Park and Conference Center, an antenna research site, a radio telescope, an optical telescope, and a radio direction finding and meteor radar site. The University also has about 100 acres of timber reserves located in four counties. Students can use the 70,000 computer connections across the campus and access the network in the more than 150 campus buildings that offer wireless connectivity. More than 75 percent of classrooms have wireless access and the campus expects to complete a five-year \$20 million network upgrade in the current Fiscal Year.

#### **Chicago Campus (UIC)**

The Chicago campus of the University of Illinois traces its origins to medical colleges that opened during the 1800s. The Chicago-based colleges of pharmacy, dentistry, and physicians and surgeons officially affiliated with the University of Illinois in 1896-97 and were incorporated into the University in 1913. A temporary, two-year branch campus of the University was established after World War II on Navy Pier and students completed their studies in Urbana. Demand in Chicago remained high and, in 1965, the Chicago Circle campus opened west of the Loop area, replacing the Navy Pier site.

UIC was formed in 1982 by the consolidation of the Medical Center and the Chicago Circle campuses of the University. The campus received Carnegie Research 1 status in 1987.

The Chicago campus occupies approximately 350 acres in a mid-city location southwest of Chicago's downtown business district. Including the Rockford and Peoria campuses of UIC brings the total acreage to more than 420 acres. Today, the Chicago campus has more than 15 million gross square feet in more than 130 buildings (including the regional campuses). Almost 100,000 square feet are devoted to research. Students have benefited from the construction and refurbishment of two student recreation and sports centers with a total of more than 240,000 gross square feet at a cost of more than \$45 million. In the fall of 2007, UIC opened the James J. Stukel Towers, a 750-bed residence hall, auditorium, office and retail space at a cost of \$124 million. Also newly dedicated is the UIC Forum, the newest university event venue located next door to Stukel Towers. The \$30 million Forum offers a large reception area, banquet space and conference rooms. Throughout the campus, 20 casual gathering spots furnished with couches and comfortable chairs have been established through Project Oasis.

UIC employs more than 11,000 faculty, professional and support staff. The Chicago campus has an oncampus enrollment of 26,245 students (fall 2009), more than 600 of whom are located at regional medical schools in Peoria, Rockford and Urbana. Degrees are conferred upon more than 6,100 students annually at the Chicago campus. Degree programs are offered in 14 colleges and schools: applied health sciences; architecture and the arts; business administration; dentistry; education; engineering; the graduate college; liberal arts and sciences; medicine; nursing; pharmacy; social work; urban planning and public affairs; and public health. Doctor's degree (professional practice) are offered in 4 fields, doctor's degree (research/scholarship) in 92 fields, post-master's certificates in 11 fields, master's degrees in 87 fields, post-baccalaureate certificates in 3 fields, and bachelor's degrees in 74 fields.

UIC is the largest public university in the Chicago area and is a leader in health-related research. The UIC health sciences center is the largest institutional unit in Chicago's West Side Medical Center District. As an integral

part of its research, instruction and public service program, the center operates a major teaching hospital and clinics, with more than 124,000 inpatient days and over 448,000 outpatient visits annually. The average daily census of patients rose from 298 in Fiscal Year 2001 to 341 in Fiscal Year 2009. The University of Illinois College of Medicine is the largest medical school in the United States, minority enrollment (excluding Asian/Pacific Islander) of approximately 23%. Other health science colleges include dentistry, applied health sciences, nursing and pharmacy and the school of public health.

UIC researchers procured nearly \$258 million in funding for the 2008-2009 academic year. The Chicago campus received more than \$246 million in federal support for research, primarily from the National Institutes of Health, because of its strong medical and healthcare programs. The campus was ranked 45<sup>th</sup> in 2006 in total federal obligations with a total of more than \$182 million. The top-ten ranked College of Pharmacy ranks fourth among U.S. colleges of pharmacy for National Institutes of Health research funding. UIC is the third-ranked research and development-intensive university in the state and 49<sup>th</sup> nationally based on expenditures.

UIC's engagement with the Chicago metropolitan area is embodied in the Great Cities Commitment, an umbrella name for the hundreds of teaching, research and service programs that connect the campus with the community. Industry partnerships, internships, business and entrepreneurial development, infrastructure improvement and neighborhood revitalization are examples of how the campus' partnership with Chicago benefits urban neighbors as well as faculty and students.

Faculty members serve as heads of national associations and societies, are the recipients of national research, teaching and achievement awards, and are members of international and national honor societies. More than a dozen faculty are listed among the most highly cited researchers in their fields.

#### Springfield Campus (UIS)

The University of Illinois at Springfield (UIS) is a small public university with innovative, high-quality liberal arts programs. UIS enrolls more than 3,000 students (fall 2009) and more than 1,600 students off-campus (online and traditional) students in 21 bachelor's degree, 5 post-baccalaureate certificates, 19 master's degree programs, three post-master's certificates as well as one doctoral program in public administration. The campus awarded almost 1,200 degrees in 2009.

UIS is a national leader in online education. The campus received the 2007 Excellence in Institution-Wide Online Teaching and Learning Programming award from the Sloan Consortium, a group of institutions and organizations committed to quality online education. UIS offers eight bachelor's degrees, two post-baccalaureate certificates, ten master's degrees and two post-master's certificates entirely online.

Academic programs range from traditional disciplines such as English, history, psychology and biology to more career-oriented concentrations such as business administration, management information systems and social work. UIS offers a four-year baccalaureate program for high-achieving students called the Capital Scholars Honors Program. In fall 2006, the Springfield campus became a four-year university when it began offering a general education curriculum for freshmen for the first time.

Norris L Brookens Library supports UIS with a collection of more than 566,000 volumes (including nearly 30,000 e-books); over 4,848 films, DVDs and video tapes; over 1,863,000 microforms; and provides access to more than 125 databases containing journal articles and other research materials. The collection also contains nearly 200,000 government documents.

Other campus resources include the Public Affairs Center with the 2,000-seat Sangamon Auditorium performing arts center, conference facilities and the campus bookstore. The Health and Sciences Building houses the Visual Arts Gallery, science laboratories and a number of computer labs. Founders Hall, an environmentally friendly, 200-bed residence hall, opened on the campus in the fall of 2008. The 62,000 gross-square-foot structure also houses the campus bookstore and a café. The Center for State Policy and Leadership is instrumental in carrying out UIS's unique public affairs focus by identifying and addressing issues of state and national public policy and promoting governmental effectiveness and civic engagement. The Center offers a graduate public service internship

program and hosts the annual Lincoln Legacy lecture series. Among the nine units of the center are *Illinois Issues* magazine, WUIS/WIPA public radio and the Institute for Legislative Studies.

#### Accreditations and Memberships

The University is fully accredited in all of its departments and divisions by the North Central Association of Colleges and Schools. In addition, University programs are individually accredited by more than 30 professional associations, including American Library Association, American Psychological Association, American Bar Association, American Veterinary Medical Association, and Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business. The University is a member of the American Council of Education and the Association of American Universities.

#### **Board of Trustees and University Officers**

The University is governed by the Board, which consists of 10 voting members, including one voting student member. The Governor of the State of Illinois (the "State") serves as an ex-officio member, and there are two non-voting student members. The Board is responsible for the general supervision and management of the educational program and the lands, buildings and other properties of the University and the control of the revenues and expenditures in support thereof.

The following persons are members or officers of the Board of Trustees:

			Current
		Current Term	Term
Name	Trustees of the Board	Started	Ending
Patrick J. Quinn	Governor of the State of Illinois	Ex-Officio	Ex-Officio
Frances G. Carroll	Appointed Board Member	2005	2011
Karen Hasara	Appointed Board Member	2009	2011
Christopher Kennedy	Appointed Board Member	2009	2015
Timothy Koritz	Appointed Board Member	2009	2013
Edward L. McMillan	Appointed Board Member	2009	2015
James D. Montgomery, Sr.	Appointed Board Member	2007	2013
Lawrence Oliver II	Appointed Board Member	2009	2013
Pamela Strobel	Appointed Board Member	2009	2015
Carlos Tortolero	Appointed Board Member	2009	2011
Derek R. Felix	Student Member, Springfield	2009	2010
Matthew M. Reschke	Student Member, Urbana	2009	2010
Bogdan "Dan" V. Zavorotny	Student Member, Chicago (1)	2009	2010

<sup>(1)</sup> Voting member. Only one of the three student members is designated by the governor as a voting member.

Name	Officers of the Board
Christopher Kennedy	Chairman of the Board
Michele M. Thompson	Secretary of Board
Walter K. Knorr	Comptroller of Board
Lester H. McKeever, Jr.	Treasurer of Board
Thomas R. Bearrows	University Counsel

The principal individuals (executive officers) responsible for the operations of the University are:

*Stanley O, Ikenberry, Ph.D., President (Interim).* Stanley Ikenberry was named as interim president in October 2009 following the announcement of the resignation of B. Joseph White effective at the end of December 2009. Mr. Ikenberry served as the 14th president of the University of Illinois system from 1979 through 1995. After retiring from the University in 1995, he served for five years as the tenth president of the American Council of Education (ACE). He returned to the University in 2001 and is U of I Regent Professor and President Emeritus and

holds an appointment in the University-wide Institute of Government and Public Affairs. Mr. Ikenberry earned a bachelor's degree from Shepherd College in 1956 and master's and doctoral degrees from Michigan State University in 1957 and 1960 respectively. Before he came to the University of Illinois in 1979, he was a senior vice president for administration at The Pennsylvania State University and a professor in the Center for the Study of Higher Education. Mr. Ikenberry will serve as president until a permanent president is named. The Board of Trustees anticipates that the new president will be in place no later than the start of the fall 2010 academic year.

Robert A. Easter, Ph.D., Chancellor and Provost (Interim), Urbana-Champaign. Robert A. Easter was named interim provost and vice chancellor in July 2009. His role was expanded in November to include the chancellor position following the resignation of Richard Herman. He will serve until a permanent chancellor and provost are named and have assumed their responsibilities. Mr. Easter was dean of the College of Agricultural, Consumer and Environmental Sciences from 2002-09. He was head of the animal sciences department from 1996-2001 and has been on the animal sciences faculty since 1976. Mr. Easter earned his bachelor's degree in agricultural education and master's degree in animal nutrition from Texas A&M University and a doctoral degree in animal science from Illinois. He was commissioned as a second lieutenant in the U.S. Army in 1972 and completed 20 years of U.S. Army Reserve service in 1992, having earned the rank of major.

*Paula Allen-Meares, Ph.D., Chancellor, Chicago.* Paula Allen-Meares was named chancellor effective January 15, 2009. As chancellor, she is the chief executive officer of the Chicago campus and is responsible for implementing the plans and strategies set forth by the president of the University and the Board. Prior to being named chancellor, Dr. Allen-Meares was dean of the School of Social Work at the University of Michigan since 1993 and was the Norma Radin Collegiate Professor of Social Work and professor of education at that university. Prior to joining the University of Michigan, she was a professor and dean of the School of Social Work at the University of Social Work at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign, where she received her master's and doctoral degrees. She earned her bachelor's degree at the University of New York at Buffalo.

*Richard D. Ringeisen, Ph.D., Chancellor, Springfield.* Richard Ringeisen began serving the Springfield campus as chancellor in April 2001, after serving as vice chancellor for academic affairs at East Carolina University. As chancellor, he is the chief executive officer of the Springfield campus and is responsible for implementing the plans and strategies set forth by the president of the University and the Board. Dr. Ringeisen received a bachelor's degree in math and chemistry from Manchester College in Indiana and a master's degree and a Ph.D. in mathematics, with a specialty in graph theory, from Michigan State University. Before joining East Carolina, Dr. Ringeisen was dean of the College of Sciences and professor of mathematics and computer science at Old Dominion University. He also served for 14 years on the faculty at Clemson University in South Carolina. For a year in the late 1970s, Dr. Ringeisen was scientist-in-residence at the Aerospace Medical Research Laboratory at Wright-Patterson Air Force Base. His previous academic appointments include assistant professor at Colgate University and assistant professor and associate professor at Indiana University-Purdue University at Fort Wayne. Chancellor Ringeisen will retire effective October 31, 2010. The University of Illinois Board of Trustees approved Chancellor Ringeisen's retirement at its March 10 meeting.

Michael B. Bass, MBA., Interim Executive Director, Governmental Relations, and Associate Vice President for Capital Programs and Real Estate Services. Michael B. Bass was named Interim Executive Director of the Office for Governmental Relations in 2009. He will serve until a permanent appointment is made to the position. He also continues to serve as associate vice president for capital programs and real estate services, a position to which he was named in 2009 and having served in that role on an interim basis since 2008. Prior to his appointment, he was an executive assistant vice president for business and finance. He holds a BA from the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign and earned an MBA in 2004.

*Thomas R. Bearrows, JD, University Counsel.* Thomas R. Bearrows joined the University of Illinois in 1997 and is responsible for the management of the University's legal affairs at all three campuses. Prior to joining the University, he spent 13 years in private practice with a Chicago law firm. He received his undergraduate and law degrees from the University of Illinois and a master's degree in public policy from Harvard University. In addition to his work for the University, Mr. Bearrows serves as counsel for the Alumni Association and the University of Illinois Foundation.

Avijit Ghosh, Ph.D., Vice President for Technology and Economic Development. Avijit Ghosh began serving as vice president for technology and economic development on January 1, 2008. Dr. Ghosh is the former dean of the College of Business on the Urbana campus. He received his B.S. from the University of Calcutta and his M.A. and Ph.D. from University of Iowa. As vice president, he is the senior officer responsible for technology commercialization and economic development for the University of Illinois system. In this role, he also serves as the principal of the member for the University's limited liability companies: IllinoisVENTURES, LLC and the University of Illinois.

*Thomas P. Hardy, M.S., Executive Director, University Relations.* Thomas Hardy joined the University of Illinois in 2002 as executive director of the Office for University Relations. Under Mr. Hardy's leadership, University Relations develops and executes strategic communications programs, provides public affairs and marketing assistance to university-wide offices, and coordinates activities and responses with the Public Affairs offices on the three campuses. A former journalist and public affairs consultant, Mr. Hardy served as press secretary to former Illinois governor Jim Edgar and worked for the Chicago Tribune for two decades, spending ten years as the Chicago-based political writer and columnist, covering local and state election campaigns and state legislative affairs. Immediately prior to joining university administration, Mr. Hardy worked in the Chicago office of Burson-Marsteller, a global public relations firm. He earned a B.A. from Ripon College and an M.S. from Northwestern University.

*Walter K. Knorr, B.S., Vice President/Chief Financial Officer and Comptroller*. Walter K. Knorr was appointed vice president/chief financial officer (CFO) and Comptroller in January 2007. The CFO serves as the senior University executive officer responsible for the operation of all financial functions for the University, including budget execution, financing and execution of all capital projects. Together with the vice president for academic affairs and senior staff in planning and administration, the CFO is responsible for budget development. The CFO serves as treasurer of the University of Illinois Foundation and in an ex officio capacity with the University of Illinois Alumni Association. The comptroller is an officer of the Board and approves all expenditures for which a general or specific appropriation has been made by the Board and signs contracts to which the University is a party. Prior to being appointed CFO, he served as comptroller of Cook County and as CFO and comptroller for the City of Chicago. He has also held senior positions at major financial firms and was a principal at a major audit firm. Mr. Knorr has a bachelor's degree from Wittenberg University and is a Certified Public Accountant.

*Mrinalini Chatta Rao, Ph.D., Vice President for Academic Affairs.* Mrinalini "Meena" Chatta Rao was appointed vice president for academic affairs in May 2007. The vice president for academic affairs is responsible for defining and shaping strategic academic priorities and directions for the University of Illinois, providing advice on important academic policy issues and helping support key academic initiatives. Dr. Rao served as vice provost for faculty affairs on the Chicago campus from 2002 until her appointment as vice president. Her field of academic research is physiology and biophysics in the College of Medicine and she has a joint appointment with the Department of Medicine. Dr. Rao has been at the Chicago campus since 1984. Dr. Rao earned her bachelor's and master's degrees in botany from the University of Delhi, India, and a diploma in molecular biochemistry from the Indian Institute of Science in Bangalore. She received her master's and doctorate in cellular and molecular biology from the University of Michigan.

*Michele M. Thompson, Ph.D., Secretary, Board of Trustees.* Michele M. Thompson has served as the secretary of the University of Illinois Board of Trustees since 1990. As the secretary she is responsible for communications with the Board members and execution of official documents and also serves as the keeper of the official proceedings of the Board. She was the first woman to serve as a General Officer of the University. Dr. Thompson received her Ph.D. in sociology from the State University of New York at Buffalo and bachelor and master of arts degrees from the University of Missouri at Kansas City.

#### **Financial Condition of the University**

The financial statements of the University are presented in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

During Fiscal Year 2002, the University adopted GASB Statement No. 35, Basic Financial Statements – and Management's Discussion and Analysis – for Public Colleges and Universities, as amended by (a) GASB Statement No. 37, Basic Financial Statements – and Management's Discussion and Analysis – for State and Local Governments: Omnibus and (b) GASB Statement No. 38, Certain Financial Statement Note Disclosures (collectively, the "New Financial Reporting Model"). These statements establish standards for public college and university financial statements that focus on aggregate operations, versus the previous standards that focused on the accountability of individual fund groups.

#### **Statement of Net Assets**

The following table summarizes the University's assets and liabilities at June 30, 2009, 2008, and 2007:

#### Statement of Net Assets (in 000's)

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2008	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2007
Current Assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 264,142	\$ 327,503	\$ 281,621
Cash and cash equivalents, restricted	185,931	289,811	365,395
Investments	13,100	7,450	4,490
Investments, restricted	153,167	141,698	48,851
Securities Lending collateral	104,985	-	-
Accrued investment income	3,136	5,039	5,091
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for			
uncollectible	355,799	368,459	356,959
Receivable from State of Illinois General			
Revenue Fund	120,902	1,355	1,577
Notes receivable, net of allowance for			
uncollectible	6,772	7,489	10,998
Accrued interest on notes receivable	2,782	2,931	2,895
Inventories	30,141	28,795	27,542
Prepaid expenses and deferred charges	26,480	25,934	21,046
Due from related organizations	912	1,325	3,054
Total Current Assets	\$ 1,268,249	\$ 1,207,789	\$ 1,129,519
Noncurrent Assets:			
Investments	\$ 276,072	\$ 340,524	\$ 339,340
Investments, restricted	171,408	261,281	235,904
Notes receivable, net of allowance for			
uncollectible	54,834	55,305	50,349
Real estate and farm properties	48,682	13,766	14,060
Prepaid expenses and deferred charges	13,574	10,364	10,349
Due from related organizations	1,231	1,232	3,577
Capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation	3,328,555	3,240,155	3,109,396
Other assets	4,318	12,777	12,851
Total Noncurrent Assets	\$ 3,898,674	\$ 3,935,404	\$ 3,775,826
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ 5,166,923	\$ 5,143,193	\$ 4,905,345

	Fiscal Year Fiscal Year Ended Ended June 30, 2009 June 30, 2008				Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2007		
Current Liabilities:							
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	\$	257,216	\$	271,804	\$	216,777	
Accrued payroll	Ψ	137,287	Ψ	132,453	Ψ	119,267	
Accrued compensated absences, current portion		17,591		17,048		16,761	
Accrued self insurance, current portion		54,311		48,591		39,761	
Deferred revenue and student deposits		146,122		156,521		148,277	
Accrued interest payable		17,683		17,248		17,191	
Securities Lending collateral		106,229					
Bonds payable, current portion		33,090		126,807		31,243	
Leaseholds payable and other obligations,		,-,-				,	
current portion		231,786		25,942		34,285	
Assets held for others		32,573		35,646		32,530	
		, ,		,		,	
Total Current Liabilities	\$ 1	,033,888	\$	832,060	\$	656,092	
Noncurrent Liabilities:							
Bonds payable	\$ 1	,058,172	\$	1,005,489	\$	1,060,804	
Leaseholds payable and other obligations		389,645		625,458		463,755	
Accrued compensated absences		199,944		196,260		192,421	
Accrued self insurance		127,516		128,577		116,417	
Total Noncurrent Liabilities	<b>\$</b> 1	,775,277	\$	1,955,784	\$	1,833,397	
Total Liabilities	\$ 2	,809,165	\$	2,787,844	\$	2,489,489	
Net Assets: Invested in capital assets, net of related debt Restricted:	<b>\$</b> 1	,861,131	\$	1,822,522	\$	1,830,995	
Nonexpendable		57,362		46,743		51,345	
Expendable		373,809		396,220		392,651	
Unrestricted		65,456		89,864		140,865	
Total Net Assets	\$ 2	,357,758	\$	2,355,349	\$	2,415,856	
TOTAL LIABILITIES							
AND NET ASSETS	\$ 5	,166,923	\$	5,143,193	\$	4,905,345	

### Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the University

The following table presents the Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the University for Fiscal Years ended June 30, 2009, 2008 and 2007:

# Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets (in 000's)

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2007	
<b>OPERATING REVENUES</b>			
Student tuition and fees, net	\$ 743,286	\$ 662,464	\$ 617,812
Medical Fee for services - state	+,	+ ••=,•••	÷ •••,••
appropriation	45,982	45,523	46,207
Federal appropriations	16,909	20,276	18,183
Federal grants and contracts	572,598	553,261	585,981
State of Illinois grants and contracts	79,499	94,651	82,382
Private gifts, grants, and contracts	137,071	126,386	115,210
Educational activities	253,203	234,549	206,316
Auxiliary enterprises, net	348,134	330,309	304,094
Hospital and other medical activities, net	481,943	463,209	424,211
Medical service plan	189,444	185,499	144,303
Independent operations	15,012	10,924	10,620
Interest and service charges on student			
loans	1,160	1,494	1,100
TOTAL OPERATING	2 994 241	2 729 545	2556 410
REVENUES	2,884,241	2,728,545	2,556,419
OPERATING EXPENSES			
Instruction	961,305	933,157	849,157
Research	630,127	591,412	581,055
Public service	383,429	367,450	347,356
Academic support	303,742	294,286	275,275
Student services	123,328	117,317	103,234
Institutional support	229,737	219,756	202,837
Operation and maintenance of plant	274,373	268,624	229,143
Scholarships and fellowships	200,038	199,259	198,072
Auxiliary enterprises	306,967	283,259	253,274
Hospital and medical activities	578,858	554,186	503,558
Independent operations	13,806	10,103	10,147
Depreciation	203,477	199,609	191,679
TOTAL OPERATING			
TOTAL OPERATING	1 200 197	1 030 110	2 711 707
EXPENSES	4,209,187	4,038,418	3,744,787
Operating (Loss)	(1,324,946)	(1,309,873)	(1,188,368)

	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2009	Fiscal Year Ended June 30, 2007	
NONOPERATING REVENUES (EXPENSES)			
State appropriations Private gifts Federal grants, nonoperating On behalf payments for fringe benefits	699,038 141,315 39,347 486,022	680,503 129,948 33,928 441,480	665,752 127,907  376,657
Net investment income (net of interest expense of \$1,932 in 2009) Net increase (decrease) in the fair value of	24,836	66,682	63,733
investments Interest expense Loss on sale/disposals of capital assets Other nonoperating revenues (expense)	(54,547) (73,460) (4,871) 38,780	(60,508) (68,091) (3,552) 20,329	36,429 (71,768) (1,834) 15,590
Net nonoperating revenues (expenses)	1,296,460	1,240,719	1,212,466
Income (loss) before other revenues, expenses, gains, or losses	(28,486)	(69,154)	24,098
Capital state appropriations Capital gifts and grants Private gifts for endowment purposes	3,203 8,442 1,905	5,981 2,412 254	12,287 8,541 945
INCREASE IN NET ASSETS	(14,936)	(60,507)	45,871
NET ASSETS, BEGINNING OF YEAR	2,355,349	2,415,856	2,369,985
Change in Accounting Principles (see note 9 to financial statements)	17,345		
NET ASSETS, END OF YEAR	\$ 2,357,758	\$ 2,355,349	\$ 2,415,856

#### **2010 Budget and State Appropriations**

The University receives a major portion of the revenues needed to sustain its educational and research activities from state appropriations, tuition revenues and the federal government. The state appropriation reflected in the University's budget for Fiscal Year 2010 reflects a slight decrease from Fiscal Year 2009 to \$763.8 million. The decrease is related to the elimination of a small special state appropriated fund that is no longer used. Payments on behalf reflected in the budget increased by 31.1% or \$161.3 million, to \$679.2 million. In September 2009, the Board approved a final operating budget for Fiscal Year 2010 that provided an 11.9% increase over the final Fiscal Year 2009 operating results. The table below shows the components of the Fiscal Year 2010 budget compared with the final amounts from the adjusted Fiscal Year 2009 budget.

# Fiscal Year 2009 Budget Versus Fiscal Year 2010 Budget

(in millions)

	Budget	Budget	%	
	2009	2010	Increase	
State Tax Appropriations <sup>(1)</sup>	\$ 763.9	\$ 763.8	0.0%	
Payments on Behalf <sup>(2)</sup>	517.9	679.2	31.1%	
Tuition & Fees <sup>(3)</sup>	655.4	738.9	12.7%	
Local Fund <sup>(4)</sup>	<u>2,227.7</u>	<u>2,480.6</u>	11.3%	
Total Budget	<u>\$4,164.9</u>	<u>\$4,662.5</u>	11.9%	

(1) Includes the transfer of the State Surveys from the Department of Natural Resources in Fiscal Year 2009.

(2) Payments by the state for employee benefits that are not appropriated to the University but are paid on its behalf (such as pension funding) are included.

(3) Excludes waivers for graduate assistants.

(4) Includes: Institutional Cost Recovery, Royalties, Administrative Allowance, Sponsored Projects, Federal Appropriations, Private Gifts & Endowment Income, MSP, Auxiliary Enterprise Operations, Hospital, AFMFA and Department Activities.

In November 2008, the Illinois Board of Higher Education directed public universities in the State to make a 2.5 percent rescission in their Fiscal Year 2009 general revenue fund appropriation. This rescission equated to about \$18.6 million for the University of Illinois. The University had prepared for a possible rescission by holding back \$10 million from the Fiscal Year 2009 budget increase increment; the remaining \$8.6 million came from facility renovation reserves.

#### State Funding to the University

Fiscal Year Ended June 30

(in millions)

	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009
Current Operating Funds	\$ 700.0	\$ 700.1	\$ 713.0	\$ 726.0	\$ 745.0
Payments on Behalf of University	<u>347.2</u>	<u>327.9</u>	<u>388.6</u>	<u>441.5</u>	<u>539.3</u>
Total	\$1.047.2	\$1.028.0	\$1.101.6	\$1.167.5	\$1.284.3

Source: Compiled by the Office of the Comptroller of the University from audited Financial Reports of the University for Fiscal Years 2005-2009.

The Governmental Accounting Standards Board ("GASB") Statement 24 (Accounting and Financial Reporting for Certain Grants and Other Financial Assistance) requires State universities to recognize in their financial statements and notes the amount the State contributes to the State Universities Retirement System of Illinois ("SURS") on behalf of the University employees. The amount recognized each year has been relatively consistent.

The State of Illinois has not had a significant capital program since Fiscal Year 2003. In that year the University received \$126 million in capital project funds from the State. Since Fiscal Year 2003, the University has seen very little State funding for capital projects. The University has received planning funds for three projects at the Urbana Champaign campus from appropriations made in Fiscal Year 2006. Planning funds totaling \$8.9 million for three projects were appropriated and released. Lincoln Hall received \$3 million to go along with an earlier \$2 million planning appropriation. An additional \$3 million in planning funds were appropriated for a new Electrical and Computer Engineering Building. \$2.9 million in planning funds were also appropriated for planning the Integrated Bioprocessing Research Lab. The Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Budget contained \$57.3 million for a complete renovation of Lincoln Hall. Lincoln Hall was built in 1909 and is a very large signature building on the central quadrangle on campus and houses the College of Liberal Arts and Sciences. The appropriation also included \$60 million for a Petascale facility which will house the world's most powerful computers, built with a grant of over \$200 million. The appropriation included construction funds for a College of Medicine Building at the Rockford

campus, and modernization of the College of Dentistry building at the Chicago Campus. \$32.2 million in Repair and Renovation funds for all three campuses was included. Other projects included in the Fiscal Year 2010 Capital Budget include a new Public Safety Building at the Springfield campus, a several smaller projects for the medical colleges. All told these projects total \$255 million in planning and construction funding. While the necessary bonding for these capital appropriations has not been completed at this time, the University is optimistic that the projects will move forward.

#### Other Outstanding Indebtedness and Leasehold Obligations

The Board and the University have other debt outstanding as of June 30, 2009, including:

- (i) University of Illinois Health Services Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 1997B (the "Series 1997B Health Facilities Bonds") and the Variable Rate Demand Health Services Facilities System Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2008 (the "Series 2008 Health Facilities Bonds," collectively with the Series 1997B Health Facilities Bonds, the "Health Facilities Bonds"). The Series 1997B Health Facilities Bonds were issued to finance a portion of the costs of the construction and equipping of an outpatient care center on the Chicago campus and a medical office building in Rockford, Illinois. The Series 2008 Health Facilities Bonds were issued June 26, 2008, together with certain other available monies, to refund the Series 2007 Health Facilities Bonds. (The Series 2007 Health Facilities Bonds were defeased on July 28, 2008.) The Health Facilities Bonds are secured by the net revenues of the Health Services Facilities System, revenues received from the Board's medical services plan and a lien on Student Tuition and Fees generated at the College of Medicine subordinate to the AFS Bonds (defined below in paragraph (iv)) but prior to the South Campus Bonds. As of June 30, 2009, there were \$19,400,000 Series 1997B and \$41,215,000 Series 2008 Health Facilities Bonds outstanding;
- (iii) Sangamon State University, Student Housing Revenue Bonds of 1979 (the "Series 1979 Bonds"). The Series 1979 Bonds were issued to provide funds to pay a part of the cost of the construction of certain housing units at the Springfield campus of the University formerly known as Sangamon State University. The Series 1979 Bonds are secured by the net revenues to be derived from the operation of such housing units. Although these facilities are now included in the Auxiliary Facilities System, the Series 1979 Bonds are not on a parity with other Auxiliary Facilities System Bonds. As of June 30, 2009, there were \$660,000 Series 1979 Bonds outstanding;
- (iv) University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 1991, Series 1996, Series 1999A, Series 1999B, Series 2000, Series 2001A, Series 2001B, Series 2001C, Series 2003A, Series 2005A, Series 2006, Series 2008, and Series 2009A (together, the "AFS Bonds"). The AFS Bonds were issued to fund improvements to the University's Auxiliary Facilities System. The AFS Bonds are secured by Net Revenues of the Auxiliary Facilities System and a lien on Student Tuition and Fees prior to the Health Facilities Bonds and the South Campus Bonds. As of June 30, 2009, there were \$938,810,000 AFS Bonds outstanding (including capital appreciation bonds at their compound accreted value at June 30, 2009); and
- (v) University of Illinois UIC South Campus Development Project Taxable Revenue Bonds, Series 2000, and UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Bonds, Series 2003, were issued to finance the cost of acquiring, equipping and improving certain facilities and improvements at the University's South Campus Development Area (the "Area") in Chicago, and the Variable Rate Demand UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2008 (such Series 2000, Series 2003 and Series 2008 Bonds collectively, the "South Campus Bonds"), were issued to advance refund outstanding UIC South Campus Development Project Revenue Bonds, Series 2006A, which were issued for such purposes. The South Campus Bonds are secured by (a) certain incremental taxes to be received from the City of Chicago with respect to the Area, (b) Student Tuition and Fees, subordinate to the Health Facility Bonds and the AFS Bonds described above, and (c) funds on deposit in the UIC South Campus Development Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account (into which the Board may, but is not required, to deposit funds). The Series 2000

Bonds are additionally secured by a portion of the funds derived from certain sales of real property in the Area. As of June 30, 2009, there were \$72,880,000 South Campus Bonds outstanding.

As of June 30, 2009, the University had a total principal amount of \$1,072,966,000 of Bonds outstanding (including capital appreciation Bonds at their compound accreted value as of June 30, 2009, referred to as "CABs"), which are summarized as follows:

# **Outstanding Bond Principal**

	Rates on Outstanding	Maturity	Outstanding at June 30, 2009
Series	Debt	Dates	(in 000's)
Auxiliary Facilities System			(
1979	3.000%	2009-2018	\$660
1991 (CABS)	7.200%-7.350%	2010-2021	128,361
1996	5.100%-5.200%	2009-2010	435
1999A (Current Interest Bonds)	5.200%	2010	1,910
1999A (CABS)	6.050%-6.330%	2015-2030	17,745
1999B	7.560%	2010-2015	4,410
2000	5.500%	2010	180
2001A	5.000%-5.500%	2010-2030	99,675
2001B	4.400%-5.500%	2010-2032	38,075
2001C	6.300%-7.000%	2010-2021	12,740
2003A	3.250%-5.500%	2010-2034	60,580
2005A	4.625%-5.500%	2010-2031	154,955
2006	4.000%-5.000%	2010-2036	315,160
2008	Variable	2010-2038	20,485
2009	2.000%-5.750%	2010-2038	84,100
Health Services Facilities System			
1997B	Variable	2009-2026	19,400
2008	Variable <sup>(1)</sup>	2009 2020 2011-2026	41,215
2000	v unuoro	2011 2020	11,210
UIC South Campus Development Project			
2000	7.810%-7.960%	2010-2013	10,345
2003	3.500%-5.250%	2010-2023	8,290
2008	Variable <sup>(2)</sup>	2011-2022	<u>54,245</u>
Total Principal Payable			\$ <u>1,072,966</u>

(1) Synthetically fixed through the use of swaps with a fixed rate of 3.534%.

(2) Synthetically fixed through the use of swaps with an average fixed rate of 4.089%.

On March 19, 2009, the University issued University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2009A in the aggregate principal amount of \$84,100,000 that refunded all of the Series 2005B Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds.

The University leases facilities, equipment and services under various lease-purchase agreements or has purchased facilities or services through installment purchase contracts. Such leases and installment purchases are subject to cancellation in any year during which the Illinois General Assembly does not make an appropriation to the University for such purpose and there are no other budgeted legally available funds for payment thereof. The following table shows leasehold and other obligations that were outstanding as of June 30, 2009:

			Outstanding at June 30, 2009
Certificates of Participation	Outstanding Rates	Maturity Dates	(in 000's)
Series 2001 UI-Integrate Project	5.375%	2009	\$8,540
Series 2003 South Farms Project	3.00%-5.25%	2009-2022	20,230
Series 2003 UI-Integrate Project	4.50%-5.00%	2012-2014	31,700
Series 2003 Utility Infrastructure	4.00%-5.00%	2009-2016	47,830
Series 2004 Utility Infrastructure	Variable <sup>(1)</sup>	2009-2021	139,765
Series 2005 UIC COM Research			
Building	4.27%-5.25%	2010-2025	17,775
Series 2006A Academic Facilities			
Projects	4.50%-5.00%	2010-2026	73,210
Series 2007A	4.00%-5.25%	2009-2027	72,595
Series 2007B	5.00%	2015-2020	45,645
Series 2009A	3.00%-5.25%	2011-2027	38,230
Series 2009B	Variable	2011-2027	75,000
Total Certifica	ntes of Participation		\$570,520
Other Capital	\$48,994		
Total Principa Other Capital	\$619,514		

#### Outstanding Certificates of Participation and Other Capital Leases

 $\overline{(1)}$  Synthetically fixed through the use of swaps with a fixed rate of 3.765%.

The \$38,230,000 Certificates of Participation (Refunding), Series 2009A, and the \$75,000,000 Certificates of Participation (Refunding) Series 2009B, were both issued on June 12, 2009 to refund the Series 2007C and 2007D Certificates of Participation.

#### **Future Capital Plans**

The Board has an ongoing capital improvement program consisting of new construction and renovation of existing facilities. Capital improvements are expected to be funded from a variety of sources including gifts, state capital funds, revenue and lease financing and University funds.

At their January 21, 2010 meeting, The Board approved a \$40.0 million project for the University of Illinois Medical Center at Chicago as the first phase of the Medical Center update. The replacement and renovation project includes upgrades to the mechanical, electrical, fire protection systems, and other improvements critical to the operation of the hospital. Construction is expected to start in the spring of 2011 and be completed by the fall of 2014.

The Board may also from time to time refund or refinance its outstanding bonds, lease purchase obligations or installment purchase obligations to restructure its indebtedness or to take advantage of more favorable interest rate levels.

#### Faculty

The University has over 5,700 full-time equivalent faculty. Approximately half of all faculty are tenured, including those that are neither tenure nor tenure-track. Of those in the tenure track, about three-fourths are fully tenured.

Scores of faculty members have been elected to distinguished academic societies such as the American Academy of Arts and Sciences, the American Philosophical Society, the National Academy of Sciences and the National Academy of Engineering.

#### **Student Enrollment**

On-campus enrollments for the past five academic years, based on fall semester registrations, are shown on the following table.

Fall					0	n-Campus	Headcou	int				
Term	Undergraduate				Graduate/Professional				Total			
	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total
2005	30,453	15,148	2,005	47,606	10,141	9,205	1,373	20,719	40,594	24,353	3,378	68,325
2006	30,935	14,999	1,987	47,921	10,312	9,201	1,375	20,888	41,247	24,200	3,362	68,809
2007	30,689	15,672	2,038	48,399	10,120	9,453	1,148	20,721	40,809	25,125	3,186	69,120
2008	31,173	15,648	2,044	48,865	10,206	9,595	1,012	20,813	41,379	25,243	3,056	69,678
2009	31,209	15,964	2,222	49,395	10,708	10,281	1,139	22,128	41,917	26,245	3,361	71,523

Fall					F	'ull Time E	quivalen	t*				
Term						Graduate/Professional Tota				otal	tal	
	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total	UIUC	UIC	UIS	Total
2005	30,991	14,212	1,603	46,806	11,485	9,611	815	21,911	42,476	23,823	2,418	68,717
2006	31,404	14,171	1,610	47,185	11,752	9,596	811	22,159	43,156	23,767	2,421	69,344
2007	31,308	14,881	1,657	47,846	11,412	9,687	730	21,829	42,720	24,568	2,387	69,675
2008	32,024	14,906	1,730	48,660	11,644	9,701	643	21,988	43,668	24,607	2,373	70,648
2009	32,118	15,318	1,877	49,313	12,029	10,292	693	23,014	44,147	25,610	2,570	72,327

Based on the Illinois Board of Higher Education definition of full-time equivalency. Undergraduate student full-time equivalent is computed as the total number of fall semester credit hours divided by 15. Graduate and professional student full-time equivalent is computed as the total number of fall term semester hours divided by 12. Credit hours are included for students enrolled in coursework with zero credit at UIC and UIUC.

Note: An additional 3,889 students were enrolled off-campus, on-line and in home study programs in Fall 2009 as follows: Chicago, 483 (preliminary); Springfield, 1,600; Urbana-Champaign, 1,806 (preliminary).

Because of space limitations, the Urbana-Champaign campus annually denies admission to a number of fully qualified applicants. Demand for programs at the Urbana-Champaign campus, especially those in engineering, the sciences and commerce and business administration, continues to be extremely high, so that even if the overall pool of high school graduates declines, the campus is likely to be able to retain its current level of enrollment without any significant loss of the extremely high quality of the student body. In addition, new efforts are planned to identify highly qualified applicants from outside the State to enhance the overall diversity of the undergraduate student body.

The Chicago campus consistently has attracted students from a more diverse age group than the traditional 18-21-year-old undergraduates. These older students are typically employed full- or part-time, and represent a continuing source of new enrollment prospects. Enrollments in the programs for health professionals are limited by the amount of facilities available to serve such students. The demand for admission to the programs remains strong.

The on-campus student body of UIS is currently composed of 66% undergraduate students and the rest graduate students, a large proportion of whom are employed adults who attend part-time and appreciate the abundant class offerings in the evening. Most UIS students come from the central Illinois area, but a number of degree programs attract students from other regions of Illinois, other states and other nations. UIS emphasizes excellence in

teaching and active learning. Faculty are teacher-scholars who maintain strong connections to state government, business, and not-for-profit organizations, providing students with extraordinary internship opportunities. UIS is also a national leader in online education, offering select high-quality online degrees, particularly in the liberal arts.

#### **Student Admissions**

The tables below set forth the total number of freshman applications received and admitted, and the number of freshmen enrolled for the academic years indicated for UIUC, UIC and UIS.

Fall Term	Applications Received <sup>(1)</sup>	Applicants Accepted <sup>(2)</sup>	Percent Accepted	Accepted Enrollment	Percent of Accepted Enrolled
2005	18,985	14,324	75.5	7,580	52.9
2006	22,364	14,438	64.6	7,172	49.7
2007	21,645	15,361	71.0	6,940	45.2
2008	23,240	16,043	69.0	7,287	45.4
2009	26,057	17,053	65.4	6,984	41.0

#### UIUC

TI		
U	IU.	

Demonst of

Fall Term	Applications Received <sup>(1)</sup>	Applicants Accepted <sup>(2)</sup>	Percent Accepted	Accepted Enrollment	Accepted Enrolled
2005	12,692	7,418	58.4	2,776	37.4
2006	13,000	7,559	58.2	2,852	37.7
2007	13,595	8,686	63.9	3,291	37.9
2008	14,269	8,567	60.0	2,964	34.6
2009	14,661	9,244	63.1	3,147	34.0

#### UIS

Fall Term	Applications Received <sup>(1)</sup>	Applicants Accepted <sup>(2)</sup>	Percent Accepted	Accepted Enrollment	Percent of Accepted Enrolled
2005	493	311	63.1	138	44.4
2006 <sup>(3)</sup>	1,075	662	61.6	243	36.7
2007	1,114	685	61.5	261	38.1
2008	1,297	783	60.4	309	39.5
2009	1,349	777	57.6	288	37.1

(1) Number of applicants.

(2) Number of admissions.

(3) Fall 2006 marked the first term Springfield admitted first-year students into its new general education curriculum under the Capital Scholars expansion.

#### **Tuition and Fees**

The University operates its programs on a two-semester and summer session basis. Fees, tuition and other educational costs of attending the University vary by campus, program and resident status. General undergraduate tuition rates for the 2009-2010 academic year range from \$13,725 to \$23,626 for non-residents and \$4,575 to \$9,484 for State residents depending primarily on the campus attended and the year of admittance. General graduate tuition rates range from \$6,390 to \$9,318 for State residents and \$14,226 to \$22,584 for non-residents depending on the campus attended. Professional schools of law, medicine, veterinary medicine, dentistry, pharmacy and physical therapy have separate tuition rate schedules, depending on the program of study.

The Governor of the State of Illinois signed Public Act 93-0228 on July 22, 2003. Public Act 93-0228 amends the University of Illinois Act, and the laws of all of the other public universities in Illinois, to provide that, subject to certain conditions, for an undergraduate student who is an Illinois resident and who first enrolls at the University after the 2003-2004 academic year, the tuition charged for 4 continuous academic years following initial enrollment shall not exceed the amount that the student was charged at the time the student enrolled in the University.

In June 2009, the Board approved increases in the guaranteed tuition level for entering resident full-time general undergraduate students of \$121 per semester at the Urbana campus, \$106 per semester at the Chicago Campus and \$6.25 per credit hour at the Springfield campus. The Board also approved increases in the non-guaranteed tuition level for resident full-time general undergraduate students of \$204 per semester at the Urbana campus, \$96 per semester at the Chicago Campus and \$5.50 per credit hour at the Springfield campus. The Board approved increases in the tuition level for resident general graduate students of \$179 per semester at the Urbana campus, \$171 per semester at the Chicago Campus and \$10.25 per credit hour at the Springfield campus. In addition there are differential tuition increases for students who are enrolled in several special undergraduate and graduate degree programs.

#### **Financial Aid to Students**

Students at the University of Illinois receive financial assistance in a variety of ways:

*State and Federal Scholarships, Grants, Fellowships and Traineeships.* These come primarily through the Illinois Student Assistance Commission and Federal Pell Grant program. However, all are supplemented by a significant amount of private funds administered by the University.

*Loans*. Most loans are subsidized with respect to the timing and/or amount of the effective interest rate by the Federal government, although many are administered through the Illinois Guaranteed Loan Program.

*Tuition and Fee Waivers*. Some are need-based, but the dollar value of most are related to the employment of graduate teaching and research assistants, who not only receive a stipend for their employment but also receive a waiver of tuition and fees.

University-provided Employment. The University employs both graduate assistants for whom the stipend provides a major source of income, and undergraduates, who depend on the job as a significant component of their total college budget.

The above sources of financial aid totaled more than \$1.131 billion in Fiscal Year 2009, an average of more than \$13,800 per student enrolled (or an average of \$18,800 per student receiving aid). The average does not reflect the fact that much of the aid was directed at needy undergraduates and graduate assistants.

The financial aid to University of Illinois students in Fiscal Year 2009 is shown below:

	Number of	Amount
	Awards	(000's omitted)
Scholarships, Grants, Fellowships and Traineeships		
Federal	18,359	\$ 63,575.6
State	17,413	65,463.0
Private and Outside Agencies	5,641	22,843.7
University	31,723	98,412.3
Loans		
Federal, State or Other Administered	34,973	430,088.3
University Administered	945	1,889.4
Tuition and Fee Waivers <sup>(1)</sup>	21,550	263,779.3
Employment		
Undergraduates	14,600	31,191.0
Graduates	15,855	153,805.2
Total	161,059	\$1,131,047.8

(1) Includes staff waivers.

#### **Research Funding**

In the Fiscal Year ended June 30, 2009, the University earned approximately \$800.2 million in research funding from federal, State and private sources. The University is consistently among the top universities in the nation in attracting federal contract dollars.

The table that follows itemizes research funding by source for the	past five Fiscal Years.

Grants and Contracts by Source Fiscal Year Ended June 30 (in 000's)						
	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009	
Federal Sources						
Department of Health and Human						
Services	\$233,084	\$248,265	\$246,789	\$236,847	\$232,256	
National Science Foundation	148,622	118,373	115,550	114,098	127,361	
Department of Energy	33,738	36,237	31,301	28,423	32,424	
Department of Defense	48,543	44,466	49,214	51,932	59,449	
Department Agriculture	14,319	14,839	15,319	18,570	18,193	
Department of Education	60,170	57,484	61,359	67,303	73,764	
Other Federal Agencies	33,790	35,641	29,190	34,419	40,138	
Total Federal Sources <sup>(1)</sup>	\$572,306	\$555,305	\$548,722	\$551,592	\$583,584	
State of Illinois	\$62,710	\$59,944	82,382	\$94,651	\$79,499	
Private and Non-Profit Sources <sup>(2)</sup>	89,615	108,159	115,210	126,386	137,071	
Total Non-Federal Sources	152,325	168,103	197,592	\$221,037	\$216,570	
Total All Sources <sup>(3)</sup>	\$724,631	\$723,408	\$746,314	\$772,629	\$800,154	

(1) Federal Sources are primarily research funds.

(2) Including private gifts.

(3) Total All Sources does not include pass through social service grants.

Source: Compiled by the University of Illinois Office of Planning and Budgeting.

#### **Voluntary Support**

The University of Illinois Foundation (the "Foundation") is an independent nonprofit corporation that raises and receives private gifts, administers funds and manages assets to enhance the quality of the University and its programs. Gifts to the University's three campuses and the Foundation totaled \$221.4 million for Fiscal Year 2009. On June 1, 2007, the University announced a new fundraising campaign, Brilliant Futures, with a goal of \$2.25 billion. As of December 31, 2009, the campaign has raised \$1.791 billion or 80% of the goal.

#### **University Investments**

The University's investments provide funds to support University academic programs and student related activities. Endowment and Similar Funds consist of both restricted and unrestricted funds, which are accounted for and invested as endowment. Income from endowments is distributed to unrestricted and restricted fund groups according to the designation of the donor. Income from other invested funds is distributed at the University's discretion. The Foundation held approximately \$920 million in cash and investments as of June 30, 2009, which is included in Endowment and Similar Funds in the table below.

The market value of the University's investments at the end of each of the past five Fiscal Years is summarized as follows:

#### University and Foundation Cash and Investments Fiscal Year Ended June 30

(in 000's)

	2005	2006	2007	2008	2009
Current Funds	\$486,252	\$521,076	\$517,442	\$624,463	\$536,371
Fiduciary Funds					
Endowment & Similar Funds	967,475	1,092,874	1,437,216	1,242,158	945,205
Annuity, Life Income and					
Other Funds	189,320	187,173	160,321	159,765	148,819
Plant Funds	334,516	365,394	409,578	536,557	355,125
Total Cash and Investments	\$1,977,563	\$2,166,517	\$2,524,557	\$2,562,943	\$1,985,520

Source: Compiled by the Office of the Comptroller of the University.

#### **Physical Plant**

The University consists of more than 800 buildings with an estimated replacement cost of \$6.6 billion. The three campuses total approximately 2,520 acres with additional off-campus holdings totaling 10,586 acres.

The following table sets forth, for each of the five previous Fiscal Years, the total Investment in Plant of the University as reported or compiled for such years.

Fiscal Year Ended June 30	Investment in Plant (Original Cost in 000's)
2005	\$4,827,254
2006	\$5,077,757
2007	\$5,365,594
2008	\$5,653,477
2009	\$5,901,064

The University's financial statements include depreciation expense and capital assets net of depreciation. For Fiscal Year 2009, the total accumulated depreciation was \$2,572,509.

#### **Employee Relations**

Employees of the University are generally covered, pursuant to statute, by the State Universities Civil Service System, a separate entity of the State of Illinois under the control of the University Civil Service Merit Board. The statute exempts faculty, principal administrative employees, and student workers from its coverage. Effective January 1, 1984, all employees of the University (including faculty) gained the right to bargain collectively with the University by virtue of the passage of the Illinois Educational Labor Relations Act. This act provides for the right to bargain on conditions of employment, the right to strike and the right to negotiate for a service fee for the elected employee representative group. Of the University's approximately 25,800 full-time faculty, administrative, and support staff employees for Fiscal Year 2010, approximately 30% (none of whom are faculty) are represented by 43 separate collective bargaining units.

The University believes its employee relations are satisfactory.

### **Retirement Benefits**

Retirement benefits are provided for substantially all full-time employees under a separately created retirement plan administered by the State Universities Retirement System of Illinois (SURS). The liability of SURS relating to University participants is not a liability of the Board.

# **APPENDIX B**

ANNUAL FINANCIAL REPORT FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009

# **APPENDIX C**

# FINANCIAL INFORMATION FOR THE UNIVERSITY FOR THE YEAR ENDED JUNE 30, 2009, INCLUDING MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS AND AUDITED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

**APPENDIX D** 

DEFINITIONS OF CERTAIN TERMS AND SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE BOND RESOLUTION

# **DEFINITIONS OF CERTAIN TERMS**

# [to be updated by Bond Counsel]

The following are definitions of certain terms used in this Official Statement

"Act" means the University of Illinois Revenue Bond Financing Act for Auxiliary Facilities, as amended, 110 ILCS 405/1 et seq.

"Annual Net Debt Service" means an amount equal to the principal of and interest on all Bonds coming due in such Fiscal Year; provided, however that:

i. in the case of any Bonds for which a sinking fund has been established, the principal due thereon shall be deemed to mature in each year in which a payment is required to be made into such sinking fund in the amount of such payment;

ii. payments on Bonds which have been refunded or which are to be made from funds escrowed or deposited with a third party shall be excluded;

iii. in the event Commercial Paper shall have been issued, at the option of the Comptroller as specified on the date of each issue of Commercial Paper, any computation of Annual Net Debt Service shall exclude such Commercial Paper and shall instead be calculated as if the Commercial Paper were Projected Long Term Debt;

iv. in the event any Bonds (other than Commercial Paper) are being issued which bear, or are to bear, interest at a variable rate, Annual Net Debt Service on such variable rate Bonds for any such Fiscal Year shall be computed by assuming that the rate of interest applicable to such Fiscal Year or Fiscal Years is the highest of (A) the actual rate at the date of calculation, or if the Bonds are not yet Outstanding, the initial rate, (B) if the Bonds have been Outstanding for at least 12 months, the average rate over the 12 months immediately preceding the date of calculation, and (C)(1) If interest on the Bonds is issued as excludable from gross income under the applicable provisions of the Code, the rate of interest shown in the most recently published Revenue Bond Index or (2) if interest on the Bonds is not intended to be so excludable, the interest rate on Government Obligations with comparable maturities, but in each case not in excess of the rate authorized by law; and

v. in the event the Board enters into a Hedging Transaction in connection with the issuance of any Bonds, the computation of the Annual Net Debt Service for such Bonds may, at the option of the Comptroller, include payments made and received by the Board or to be made and received by the Board under the related Hedging Transaction, provided that at the time such option is initially exercised the Comptroller delivers a certificate to the effect that (1) the institution other than Board that is party to such Hedging Transaction (the "Counterparty") is obligated under such Hedging Transaction to make payments thereunder for the period for which the computation of the Annual Net Debt Service on such Bonds is being determined, and (2) as of the date the Board and the

Counterparty entered into such Hedging Transaction, the long-term debt obligations of the Counterparty or of any guarantor of the Counterparty's obligations under such Hedging Transaction were rated "A" or better by Moody's or S&P.

"Authorized Denomination" means \$5,000 or any integral multiple thereof.

"Auxiliary Facilities System" or "System" means the Existing Facilities and such additional facility or facilities as the same, or any part or portion of such facilities, are hereafter from time to time acquired and included in the System by the Board pursuant to the Bond Resolution, and excepting those parts of the System which from time to time may be disposed of or abandoned as provided in the Bond Resolution.

"Beneficial Owner" means any Person which (a) has the power, directly or indirectly, to vote or consent with respect to, or to dispose of ownership of, any Series 2010 Bond (including any Person holding a Series 2010 Bond through nominees, depositories or other intermediaries), or (b) is treated as the owner of any Series 2010 Bond for Federal income tax purposes.

"Board" means The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois and it successors and assigns.

"Board Representative" means the Comptroller of the Board, or each other person or alternate designated to act for the Board by written certificate furnished to the Bond Registrar, containing the specimen signature of such person and signed on behalf of the Board by the Comptroller of the Board.

"Bond" or "Bonds" means the University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, including the Series 2010 Bonds, issued under the provisions of the Bond Resolution.

"Bond Counsel" means Pugh, Jones, Johnson & Quandt, P. C. or any other attorney at law or firm of attorneys selected by the Board of nationally recognized standing in matters pertaining to the validity of and the tax-exempt nature of interest on bonds issued by states and their political subdivisions, duly admitted to the practice of law before the highest court of any state of the United States of America or in the District of Columbia.

"Bond Fund" means the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account created by the Bond Resolution.

"Bondholder" or "Holder" or "Owner" means, as of any time, the registered owner of any Series 2010 Bond as shown in the register kept by the Bond Registrar.

"Bondholder" or "Owner" or "Holder" means, as of any time, the registered owner of any Series 2010 Bond as shown in the register kept by the Bond Registrar.

"Bond Registrar" means The Bank of New York Mellon Trust Company, N.A., Chicago, Illinois, and its successors and assigns.

"Bond Resolution" means the resolution adopted by the Board on September 20, 1984, providing for the issuance of revenue bonds by the Board under the Act, as such resolution has

been supplemented and amended (including but not limited to the Fifteenth Supplemental Resolution), and as it may be supplemented and amended in the future in accordance with its terms.

"Closing Date" means the date of delivery of the Series 2010 Bonds to the Underwriter against payment therefor.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as from time to time amended, and any regulations promulgated thereunder which are applicable to the Series 2010 Bonds, including without limitation any Treasury Regulations or temporary or proposed regulations, as the same shall from time to time be amended.

"Commercial Paper" means Bonds issued for any purpose in connection with a program of commercial paper, as such term is generally understood, maturing not later than 270 days from the date of issuance thereof.

"Debt Service Reserve Account" means the Debt Service Reserve Account established pursuant to the requirements of the Bond Resolution. The Series 2010 Bonds will not be secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account.

"Default" means any Event of Default or any event or condition which, with the passage of time or giving of notice or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

"Existing Facilities" means the existing housing, parking, union, athletic, recreational, student-oriented health and other revenue producing buildings and facilities (including equipment) of the University described in the Bond Resolution, together with all improvements, repairs, extensions or replacements as may be constructed or acquired, that have not been abandoned for economic nonfeasibility.

"Favorable Opinion of Bond Counsel" means, with respect to any action relating to the Bonds, the occurrence of which requires such an opinion to be delivered after the Closing Date, a written legal opinion of Bond Counsel addressed to the Board to the effect that such action is permitted and will not impair [(i) the exclusion of interest on the Series 2010A-1 Bonds from gross income for purposes of Federal income taxation (subject to customary exceptions) and (ii) the characterization of the Series 2010A-2 Bonds as "Qualified Build America Bonds."].

"Fiscal Year" means the period commencing July 1 and ending June 30 of each succeeding calendar year.

"Government Obligations" means securities which are direct obligations of the United States of America (including trust receipts evidencing an interest therein) and securities for which the United States of America has fully guaranteed the payment of principal and interest.

"Hedging Transaction" means an agreement, expressly identified in a certificate of the Comptroller as being entered into in order to hedge the interest payable on all or a portion of any Bonds, which agreement may include, without limitation, an interest rate swap, a forward or futures contract or an option (e.g., a call, put, cap, floor or collar) and which agreement does not constitute an obligation to repay money borrowed, credit extended or the equivalent thereof.

"Maximum Annual Net Debt Service" means the maximum Annual Net Debt Service payable in any future Fiscal Year. For purposes of determining Maximum Annual Net Debt Service for Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account, the income to be earned on the Debt Service Reserve Account shall be estimated at no more than 9.0% per annum.

"Net Revenues" means that portion of the Operating Revenues remaining after providing sufficient funds for the reasonable and necessary cost of currently maintaining, repairing, insuring and operating the System.

"Operating Revenues" means all rentals, student service fees, charges, income and other revenues received from the continued use and operation of the System, but does not include Student Tuition and Fees or transfers from the Debt Service Reserve Account, Repair and Replacement Reserve Account, Equipment Reserve Account, or Non-Instructional Facilities (Development) Reserve Account.

"Parity Bonds" means any additional Bonds authorized to be issued under the Bond Resolution and ranking *pari passu* with the outstanding Bonds.

"Prior Parity Bonds" means the Series 1991 Bonds, the Series 1996 Bonds, the Series 1999A Bonds, the Series 1999B Bonds, the Series 2001 Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds and the Series 2010 Bonds.

"Projected Long-Term Debt" means, as of the date of any determination thereof, Bonds maturing in substantially equal annual payments of principal and interest over a period of 30 years from the date of original issuance thereof and an average annual rate of interest equal to the then current rate of interest shown in the most recently published Revenue Bond Index, if interest on the Projected Long-Term Debt is issued as excludable from gross income under the applicable provisions of the Code, of, if the interest on any Projected Long-Term Debt is not intended to be so excludable, the interest rate on direct U.S. Treasury Obligations with a 30-year maturity.

"Reserve Account Credit Instrument" means, for Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account, an insurance policy, surety bond or irrevocable letter of credit which may be delivered to the Bond Registrar in lieu of or in partial substitution for cash or securities required to be on deposit in the Debt Service Reserve Account. In the case of an insurance policy or surety bond, the company providing the same shall be an insurer which, at the time of issuance of the policy, has been assigned the highest rating accorded insurers by Moody's and S&P, and the policy or bond shall be subject to the irrevocable right of the Bond Registrar to draw thereon in a timely fashion upon satisfaction of any conditions set forth in the Bond Resolution. In the case of a letter of credit, the letter of credit shall be irrevocable and shall be payable to the Bond Registrar and shall be issued by a banking institution having a credit rating on its long-term unsecured debt within one of the two highest rating categories from Moody's and S&P.

"Revenue Bond Index" means the weekly index of interest rates on revenue bonds known as the "25-Bond Revenue Index" published by *The Bond Buyer* or, if such index is no longer being published, any other index of interest rates borne by revenue bonds, the interest of which is exempt from Federal income taxation, having a maturity of 30 years.

"Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and any successor thereto.

"Series 1991 Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 1996 Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 1999A Bonds" and "Series 1999B Bonds" (collectively, the "Series 1999 Bonds") means those series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2001A Bonds," "Series 2001B Bonds" and "Series 2001C Bonds" (collectively, the "Series 2001 Bonds") means those series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2003A Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2005A Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2006 Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2008 Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2009A Bonds" means that series of presently outstanding Bonds authorized by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

"Series 2010A-1 Bonds" means the Board's University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1, issued under the Bond Resolution in the aggregate principal amount of \$\_\_\_\_\_.

"Series 2010A-2 Bonds" means the Board's University of Illinois Taxable Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-2 (Build America Bonds-Direct Payment), issued under the Bond Resolution in the aggregate principal amount of \$\_\_\_\_\_.

"Student Tuition and Fees" means the moneys collected from students matriculated, registered or otherwise enrolled at or attending the University for tuition, application, extension, registration, matriculation, admission, student activities and student services, excluding those fees assessed for the use and operation of the System.

"Trust Indenture Act" means the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, and any successor thereto.

"Underwriter" means Loop Capital Markets, LLC.

"University" means the University of Illinois.

# SUMMARY OF CERTAIN PROVISIONS OF THE BOND RESOLUTION

The Series 2010 Bonds will be issued under the Bond Resolution adopted by the Board on September 20, 1984, as supplemented and amended. Reference is made to the Bond Resolution for complete details of the terms of the Series 2010 Bonds and the security for the Series 2010 Bonds. Certain provisions of the Bond Resolution are summarized under the heading "SECURITY AND SOURCES OF PAYMENT FOR THE BONDS." The following is a summary of certain additional provisions of the Bond Resolution and should not be considered as a full statement of the Bond Resolution.

# BOND PROCEEDS

The proceeds of the Series 2010 Bonds will be used to (i) pay a part of the costs of various improvements and additions to the System and (ii) pay costs of issuing the Series 2010 Bonds.

The moneys in the Project Fund shall be applied toward (i) the costs of the Series 2010 Projects, (ii) the costs of issuance of the Series 2010 Bonds, or (iii) as provided below, but in such a manner as to assure completion of the Series 2010 Projects, free and clear of mechanic's liens and substantially in accordance with the plans and specifications therefor. The description of the Series 2010 Projects set forth in Exhibit A to the Bond Resolution (the "Project Description") may be supplemented or amended at *any* time by the Board, without the consent of any Bondholder, as long as the facilities to be added to Exhibit A are authorized by the Act and upon receipt of a Favorable Opinion of Bond Counsel with respect to such supplement or amendment. Prior to the application of money in the Project Fund for the cost of facilities to be included in the amended Project Description and if the facilities to be so included are not already a part of the System, the Board shall adopt a resolution which describes such new facilities in sufficient detail to allow such facilities to be included in the System and which includes such facilities in the System. The Board shall also adopt a resolution which amends the Project Description; provided that, if the Board has previously delegated authority to make expenditures consistent with such changes to the Project Description, such delegation shall control.

Pending disbursement for the purpose aforesaid, the Comptroller may from time to time invest all or any part of the moneys in the Project Fund in any investment permitted by the laws of the State of Illinois for the investment of public funds having a maturity date, or becoming due at the option of the holder, not more than three years subsequent to the date of investment having due regard to the estimates of the supervising architects in charge of the Series 2010 Projects as to the times such moneys will be needed. Interest accruing as a result of any such investments when received shall be credited to the Project Fund or, at the option of the Comptroller, may be deposited in the Series 2010 Bond and Interest Subaccount of the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account and used only to pay debt service on the Series 2010 Bonds.

Prior to completion of the Series 2010 Projects, the Comptroller of the Board, upon determining that the amount on deposit in the Project Fund, together with anticipated interest earnings thereon, is sufficient to complete the Series 2010 Projects, free and clear of mechanics' liens and substantially in accordance with the plans and specifications therefor, may withdraw such amount as may be determined in his or her discretion to be unnecessary for the completion of the Series 2010 Projects from the Project Fund and deposit the same in the Series 2010 Bond and Interest Subaccount of the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, to be used only to pay debt service on the Series 2010 Bonds, or for use as otherwise permitted by a Favorable Opinion of Bond Counsel with respect to such deposit, subject to the further provisions of the Tax Agreements hereinafter described.

After completion of all or that portion of the Series 2010 Projects to be paid from proceeds of the Series 2010 Bonds, the Comptroller of the Board shall execute a certificate to the effect that (all or such portion of) the Series 2010 Projects has been fully completed according to the Project Description and the plans and specifications and the same shall be filed in the office of the Secretary of the Board. If funds remain in the Project Fund at the time of the filing of such certificate with the Secretary, said funds shall be withdrawn by the Comptroller and deposited in the Series 2010 Bond and Interest Subaccount of the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, to be used only to pay debt service on the Series 2010 Bonds, or for use as otherwise permitted by a Favorable Opinion of Bond Counsel, subject to the further provisions of the Tax Agreements hereinafter described.

# FLOW OF FUNDS

The Operating Revenues of the System shall be deposited as collected by the Comptroller of the Board in a general banking account of the University to the credit of a special fund created and designated as the Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Fund (the "Revenue Fund") which fund will be maintained by the Bond Registrar. The Comptroller shall also deposit in the Revenue Fund such Student Tuition and Fees as shall be necessary together with Operating Revenues to meet (i) operating and maintenance expenses of the System and (ii) together with transfers, if any, of investment income from the Debt Service Reserve Account to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account (which investment income shall be applied to debt service only on those Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account), annual debt service on the Bonds and required deposits to the Debt Service Reserve Account and Repair and Replacement Reserve Account, all as required by the Bond Resolution.

The Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account shall be held in trust by the Bond Registrar for the benefit of the Owners of the Bonds. All moneys credited to such Account shall be irrevocably pledged to and used solely for payment of interest on the Bonds and for payment, redemption, and retirement of principal of the Bonds; *provided* that moneys credited to the Debt Service Reserve Account are not pledged to, and will not be used to pay debt service on, the Series 1999 Bonds, the Series 2001 Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds or the Series 2010 Bonds.

All moneys in the funds and accounts established pursuant to the Bond Resolution shall be used and held for use only in the manner and in the order designated below. *Operation and Maintenance.* Current expenses of the System shall be payable from the Revenue Fund as the same become due and payable and shall include all necessary operating expenses, current maintenance charges, expenses of reasonable upkeep and repairs, fees due the Bond Registrar on the Bonds, a properly allocated share of charges for insurance and all other expenses incident to the operation of the System. At the end of each Fiscal Year, the Board may retain in the Revenue Fund moneys sufficient for operation and maintenance expenses for the next 30 days as an operating reserve.

*Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account.* The Comptroller, after providing for the payment of current operating and maintenance expenses, shall transfer from the Revenue Fund, and deposit to the credit of the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account such amounts, together with any investment income transferred from the Debt Service Reserve Account and deposited to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account for the purpose of paying maturing principal and interest (which investment income shall be applied to debt service only on those Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account and not to any other Bonds), as will be sufficient to pay the principal and interest on the Bonds as they become due.

For Parity Bonds, the supplemental resolution creating the issue shall amend the provisions of the Bond Resolution summarized in the preceding paragraph, as necessary, to provide for the deposit of moneys in the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund in sufficient amounts to pay or redeem such Parity Bonds in accordance with the terms thereof.

*Debt Service Reserve Account.* The Prior Parity Bonds, except for the Series 1999 Bonds, the Series 2001 Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds and the Series 2010 Bonds are secured by income received from, and funds deposited in, the Debt Service Reserve Account. None of the Series 1999 Bonds, the Series 2001 Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006 Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds nor the Series 2010 Bonds have any claim upon the Debt Service Reserve Account.

With respect to the issuance of future Parity Bonds, the Board may create subaccounts in the Debt Service Reserve Account securing a particular series of Parity Bonds, or the Board may provide that a particular series of Parity Bonds to be issued (i) shall not be secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account, (ii) shall be secured by a separate subaccount in the Debt Service Reserve Account in an amount equal to or less than the Maximum Annual Net Debt Service on such Parity Bonds, or (iii) shall be secured by a Reserve Account Credit Instrument.

Any subaccount securing any future issue of Parity Bonds shall be maintained in an amount equal to the requirement provided in the supplemental Resolution authorizing the issuance of such Parity Bonds (the "Reserve Requirement") for the Parity Bonds secured by such subaccount. Funds on deposit in such subaccount shall be transferred by the Bond Registrar to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account and used to pay debt service on the Parity Bonds secured by such subaccount in the event funds on deposit in the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account are insufficient therefor. If at any time the amount on deposit in the subaccount exceeds the Reserve Requirement for the Parity Bonds secured thereby, the excess may be withdrawn and used to pay debt service on such Parity Bonds or to purchase or redeem such Parity Bonds. The Debt Service Reserve Account shall be held in trust by the Bond Registrar. All moneys credited to the Debt Service Reserve Account shall be irrevocably pledged to and solely used as described in the Bond Resolution.

If at the end of any Fiscal Year the amount on deposit in a subaccount of the Debt Service Reserve Account (valued on the basis of market) is less than the Reserve Requirement for the Bonds secured thereby, the Comptroller shall transfer funds from the Revenue Fund and deposit into the subaccount not later than the end of the next succeeding Fiscal Year an amount not less than that necessary to restore the subaccount to the Reserve Requirement for the Bonds secured thereby.

The Board may provide for the deposit of a Reserve Account Credit Instrument in lieu of cash to satisfy the Reserve Requirement in the Debt Service Reserve Account for any future Parity Bonds; provided that in such event the Board shall create a separate subaccount in the Debt Service Reserve Account to secure such Parity Bonds, and such Parity Bonds shall have no claim on any other cash or assets in the Debt Service Reserve Account.

*Repair and Replacement Reserve Account.* The Comptroller shall transfer from the funds remaining in the Revenue Fund and deposit in the Repair and Replacement Reserve Account on or before the close of each Fiscal Year, an amount not less than ten percent (10%) of Maximum Annual Net Debt Service for a repair and replacement reserve. The maximum amount which may be accumulated in such Account shall not exceed five percent (5%) of the replacement cost of the facilities constituting the System, as determined by the then current Engineering News Record Building Cost Index (or comparable index). All money and investments so held in said Account shall be used and held for use to pay the cost of unusual or extraordinary maintenance or repairs, renewals and replacements, and renovating or replacement of fixed equipment not paid as part of the ordinary maintenance and operation of the System. Moneys on deposit in the Repair and Replacement Reserve Account are not pledged as security for the payment of the Bonds.

*Non-Instructional Facilities (Development) Reserve Account.* The Comptroller shall transfer from funds remaining in the Revenue Fund and deposit into the Non-Instructional Facilities (Development) Reserve Account such funds as have been approved by the Board for expenditure or planned for expenditure for new space or construction in, or an addition to, a facility constituting a part of the System consistent with the purpose and mission of that facility. Moneys on deposit in the Non-Instructional Facilities (Development) Reserve Account are not pledged as security for the payment of the Bonds.

*Equipment Reserve Account.* Prior to the close of each Fiscal Year, the Comptroller shall transfer from the funds remaining in the Revenue Fund and deposit to the Equipment Reserve Account such funds as have been approved by the Board for expenditure in connection with the acquisition of movable equipment to be installed in the facilities constituting the System. The maximum amount which may be accumulated in such Account shall not exceed 20% of the book value of the movable equipment of the System. Moneys on deposit in the Equipment Reserve Account are not pledged as security for the payment of the Bonds.

*Surplus Revenues.* At the close of each Fiscal Year and after all transfers and maximum deposits shall have been made, and after any deficiencies in any such transfers and deposits

which may exist from any previous Fiscal Year shall have been remedied, the balance of any excess funds in the Revenue Fund then remaining may be used by the Board: (i) to redeem, on the next interest payment date, the Bonds of any series then outstanding which are subject to redemption prior to maturity; (ii) to purchase Bonds of any series then outstanding for cancellation by the Bond Registrar; (iii) to advance refund any series of Bonds then outstanding or (iv) for any other System purpose permitted by law and applicable regulations.

*Investment of Revenue Fund Accounts.* Any moneys in the Debt Service Reserve Account may be invested or reinvested in Government Obligations having a maturity not exceeding ten years from the date of each such investment. Moneys held in the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account may be invested in Government Obligations. All such securities so purchased shall mature or be redeemable on a date or dates prior to the time when such moneys so invested will be required for expenditure.

All other moneys held in the other accounts in the Revenue Fund may be invested or reinvested in any investments permitted by the Bond Resolution and the laws of the State of Illinois for the investment of public funds. All such securities so purchased shall mature or be redeemable on a date or dates prior to the time when such moneys so invested will be required for expenditure.

Interest on each subaccount of the Debt Service Reserve Account will be deposited in the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account and used to pay the principal of and interest on the Bonds secured by the respective subaccount.

# GENERAL COVENANTS

Under the provisions of the Bond Resolution, the Board covenants and agrees with the holders of the Bonds, as long as any of said Bonds remain outstanding, as follows:

*Student Tuition and Fees.* The Board will deposit annually to the Revenue Fund an amount of Student Tuition and Fees sufficient, together with Operating Revenues, to meet (i) operating and maintenance expenses of the System and (ii) together with transfers, if any, of investment income from the Debt Service Reserve Account to the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account (which investment income shall be applied to debt service only on those Bonds secured by the Debt Service Reserve Account), annual debt service and required deposits to the Debt Service Reserve Account, as provided in the Bond Resolution.

*Insurance.* The Board will keep the System continuously insured against loss or damage by fire and lightning, the perils covered by fire and extended coverage insurance, vandalism or malicious mischief, and boiler explosion on boilers in a facility within the System in an amount not less than \$100,000, but with a deductible amount per occurrence not exceeding \$25,000, by a responsible insurance company or companies authorized and qualified under the laws of the State to assume such risks. Coverage by such insurance, other than the boiler insurance hereinabove referred to, shall be in amounts sufficient to provide for, at a minimum, the lesser of (i) full recovery whenever the loss from causes covered by such insurance does not exceed 80% of the full insurable value of the part of the System so damaged or (ii) the redemption price, plus accrued

interest to the next available call date, of all outstanding Bonds after deducting therefrom any cash or investments held in the Debt Service Reserve Account (if the Debt Service Reserve Account secures such Bonds) but any such policy may have a deductible amount per occurrence not exceeding one-tenth of one percent of the full insurable value of the System. The Board may, upon (i) resolution adopted in good faith, (ii) the recommendation of an independent insurance consultant and (iii) the approval of an appropriate agency, if any, of the State, adopt reasonable equivalent alternative risk management programs. The Board shall (i) use the proceeds from any insurance to reconstruct, repair or rehabilitate the part of the System damaged or destroyed or (ii) pay such proceeds into the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, which funds may be used to redeem outstanding Bonds but shall not offset or be counted as funds which are otherwise required to be deposited in such account.

*Business Interruption Insurance.* The Board will maintain in effect business interruption insurance on the System in an amount sufficient for the Board to deposit in the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund Account, out of the proceeds of such insurance, an amount equal to the sum that would normally be available for deposit in such account from the revenues of the damaged part of the System during the time the damaged part of the System is non-revenue producing as a result of loss of use caused by fire and lightning, the perils covered by fire and extended coverage insurance, vandalism or malicious mischief, and boiler explosion on boilers in a facility within the System.

*Title-Disposition-Encumbrance.* The Board has indefeasible title in fee simple to the sites of the System, except for certain leased parking spaces, subject to Permitted Encumbrances, and the Board will not sell, mortgage, pledge or otherwise dispose of or encumber the System, or its sites, or any part of the System, except for equipment, including any facility necessary to the operation and use of the System (unless the service provided by such facility will be provided by the same or an alternative source at reasonably equivalent costs), provided that any property, when determined by the Board not to be income producing because of being destroyed, worn out, obsolete, or otherwise physically or structurally unfit for the use and occupancy of such property for which the same was initially acquired, may be abandoned for economic nonfeasibility; or, when otherwise determined by the Board not to be suitable for the use and occupancy for which the same was initially acquired, may be converted for academic or administrative purposes.

"Permitted Encumbrances" means with respect to the sites of the System (i) liens for taxes and special assessments which are not then delinquent, or if then delinquent, are being contested in good faith; (ii) utility, access and other easements and rights-of-way, restrictions and exceptions that will not interfere in any substantial way with or impair the operation of the System; (iii) any mechanic's, laborer's, materialman's, supplier's or vendor's lien or right in respect thereof if payment is not due under the contract in question or if such lien or payment is being contested in good faith; (iv) such minor defects, irregularities, encumbrances, easements, rights-of-way and clouds on title as normally exist with respect to properties similar in character to the property included in the System and do not materially impair the property affected thereby for the purpose for which it was acquired or is held; (v) zoning laws and similar restrictions and liens arising in connection with workmen's compensation, unemployment insurance, taxes, assessments, statutory obligations or liens, social security legislation, undetermined liens and charges incidental to construction, or other similar charges arising in the ordinary course of

operations and not overdue, or if overdue, being contested in good faith; (vi) such other liens and charges at the time required by law as a condition precedent to the transaction of the activities of the Board or the exercise of any privileges or licenses necessary to the Board or the University; and (vii) existing leasehold and similar interests in connection with athletic and recreation facilities constituting a part of the System.

*Operation of Facilities.* The Board will at all times continuously operate and manage the System in an efficient and economical manner and on a revenue-producing basis; and it will at all times, from income made available for such purpose, maintain, preserve and keep the System in good repair, working order and condition so that it will at all times be available for reasonable use and occupancy.

*Records and Audit.* The Board will keep proper books of records and accounts (separate from all other records and accounts of the Board) in which complete and correct entries shall be made of all transactions relating to all income and revenues from and all expenditures for maintaining, operating and repairing the System. There shall be furnished to any owner of the Bonds, upon written request to the Board not more than 120 days after the close of each Fiscal Year, copies of the audit reports prepared by an independent public accountant or by the Auditor General of the State of Illinois, reflecting in reasonable detail the financial condition of the Board with the operation of the System in accordance with the covenants of the Bond Resolution. Such audit reports shall particularly include a schedule of all insurance then in force, the enrollment at the University, the occupancy of and the rates charged for the use of the System and the status of each account described in the Bond Resolution.

*Pledge of Performance.* The Board pledges punctually to perform all its duties and obligations with reference to the System as required by the Bond Resolution and the statutes under which the Bonds are issued; including the operation and maintenance of the System, the making and collecting of sufficient rates, fees, rentals and charges for the use and occupancy of the System and the making and collecting of reasonable and sufficient Student Tuition and Fees, the maintenance of the accounts as provided in the Bond Resolution, the segregation of all revenues and income and transfer to said accounts and the proper application of all moneys in said accounts and investments of such revenues and income.

*Defeasance.* The Bond Resolution provides that the Board may pay or provide for the payment of the entire indebtedness of all outstanding Bonds, or Bonds of a particular series or of any portion of a series of outstanding Bonds, by depositing with the Bond Registrar, in trust, moneys and/or Government Obligations in an amount as the Bond Registrar shall determine will, together with the income or increment to accrue on such Government Obligations, without consideration of any reinvestment thereof, be fully sufficient to pay or redeem (when redeemable) and discharge the indebtedness on such Bonds. In such case, if the Board shall also pay or cause to be paid all other sums payable by the Board under the Bond Resolution with respect to such Bonds and, if such Bonds are to be redeemed prior to the maturity thereof or if provision for the payment of only a portion of the Bonds of a particular series is being made, notice of such redemption or of such provision, as the case may be, shall have been given or provided for, the liability of the Board in respect of such Bonds shall continue, but the owners of such Bonds shall thereafter be entitled to payment only out of the moneys or Government Obligations so deposited with the Bond Registrar.

*Modification of the Bond Resolution*. The Board may, from time to time and at anytime, without the consent of or notice to the owners of the Bonds, amend the Bond Resolution as follows:

a. to cure any formal defect, omission, inconsistency or ambiguity in the Bond Resolution;

b. to add to the covenants and agreements of, and limitations and restrictions upon, the Board under the Bond Resolution other covenants, agreements, limitations and restrictions to be observed by the Board which are not contrary to or inconsistent with the Bond Resolution as previously in effect;

c. to confirm, as further assurance, any pledge under, and the subjection to any claim, lien or pledge created or to be created by, the Bond Resolution, or of any moneys, securities or funds held under the Bond Resolution; or

d. to provide for the issuance of any Parity Bonds.

The owners of a majority in aggregate original principal amount of the Bonds at any time outstanding (not including any Bonds which may then be held or owned by or for the account of the Board or the University), shall have the right from time to time to consent to and approve the adoption by the Board of a resolution or resolutions modifying or amending any of the terms or provisions contained in the Bond Resolution, provided however, that the Bond Resolution may not be so modified or amended in such manner as to:

a. Make any change in the maturity of any of the Bonds.

b. Make any change in the rate of interest borne by any of the Bonds.

c. Reduce the amount of the principal of, or redemption premium payable on, any of the Bonds.

d. Modify the terms of payment of the principal of, or the interest or redemption premiums on, the Bonds or any of them, or impose any conditions with respect to such payment.

e. Create any lien on or pledge of the income and revenues securing the Bonds ranking prior to the lien thereon and pledge thereof created by the Bond Resolution.

f. Create any preference or priority of any Bond or Bonds of the same or different series, over any other Bond or Bonds of the same or different series, authorized under the Bond Resolution.

g. Reduce the percentage of Bonds, the owners of which are required by the terms of the Bond Resolution for the approval of any amendatory resolution.

h. Affect the rights of the owners of less than all of the Bonds then outstanding.

Any provision of the Bond Resolution expressly recognizing or granting rights in or to any bond insurer may not be amended in any manner that affects the rights of such Bond Insurer without its prior written consent.

The consent of each bond insurer is generally required, in addition to the consent of the Bondholders, when required, for the following purposes: (i) execution and delivery of the amendment, supplement or change to or modification of the Bond Resolution, (ii) removal of the Bond Registrar or selection and appointment of *any* successor bond registrar, and (iii) initiation or approval of any action not described in (i) or (ii) above which requires Bondholder consent.

*Remedies.* Any Owner of any Bond may by civil action compel the Board to perform all duties imposed upon it under the provisions of the Bond Resolution and under the provisions of the Act, including the making and collecting of sufficient rates, fees, rentals and charges for the use and occupancy of the System and Student Tuition and Fees and the performance of any and all covenants made by the Board in the Bond Resolution.

Upon the occurrence and continuance of an event of default under the Bond Resolution, the bond insurer is entitled to control and direct the enforcement of all rights and remedies granted to the owners of the Bonds insured by such bond insurer under the Bond Resolution.

**APPENDIX E** 

**PROPOSED FORMS OF OPINIONS OF BOND COUNSEL** 

### PROPOSED FORMS OF OPINIONS OF BOND COUNSEL

[Date of Bond Issuance]

The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois Urbana, Illinois

We hereby certify that we have examined a certified copy of the record of proceedings of The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "Board"), passed preliminary to the issue by the Board of its §\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ aggregate principal amount University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 (the "Bonds"). The Bonds are authorized and issued pursuant to the provisions of the University of Illinois Revenue Bond Financing Act for Auxiliary Facilities, as amended (the "Act"), and by virtue of an authorizing resolution of the Board adopted on September 20, 1984, as supplemented on June 20, 1985, May 8, 1986, May 9, 1991, June 11, 1993, January 18, 1996, October 15, 1999, June 1, 2000, March 8, 2001, May 23, 2001, May 15, 2003, March 10, 2005, July 14, 2005, September 7, 2006, May 22, 2008, January 15, 2009 and May 20, 2010 and a Notification of Sale dated March 3, 2009 (together, the "Bond Resolution") authorizing the issuance of the Bonds. The Bonds are being issued to pay all or a portion of the costs of certain capital projects of the Board and to pay costs of issuance of the Bonds.

The Bonds are initially dated the date hereof, bear interest at the rates per annum and mature on April 1 of each of the years and in the principal amounts as follows:

<u>Maturity</u>	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>	Maturity	Principal <u>Amount</u>	Interest <u>Rate</u>
	\$	%		\$	%

The Bonds are subject to optional and mandatory redemption prior to maturity at the times, in the manner and upon the terms and conditions set forth in the Bond Resolution.

We are of the opinion that such proceedings show lawful authority for the issuance of the Bonds under the laws of the State of Illinois now in force. We further certify that we have examined the form of bond prescribed for said issue and find the same in due form of law, and in our opinion the Bonds, to the amount named, are valid and legally binding limited obligations of the Board payable from and, together with the Series 1991 Bonds, the Series 1996 Bonds, the Series 1999A Bonds, the Series 1999B Bonds, the Series 2001A Bonds, the Series 2001B Bonds, the Series 2001C Bonds, the Series 2003A Bonds, the Series 2005A Bonds, the Series 2006

Bonds, the Series 2008 Bonds, the Series 2009A Bonds (all as defined in the Bond Resolution) and such bonds as may be issued on a parity therewith in the future pursuant to the Bond Resolution secured by a pledge of and lien on (i) the Net Revenues of the System, (ii) Student Tuition and Fees (subject to prior payment of operating and maintenance expenses of the System, but only to the extent necessary) and (iii) the Bond and Interest Sinking Fund account (all as defined in the Bond Resolution).

It is our opinion that, assuming continuing compliance with certain covenants made by the Board to satisfy pertinent requirements of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), the Bonds are not private activity bonds within the meaning of Section 141 of the Code and interest on the Bonds is not includible in the gross income of the owner thereof for Federal income tax purposes and will not be treated as an item of tax preference in computing the alternative minimum tax imposed on individuals and corporations. Interest will be taken into account, however, in computing the branch profits tax imposed on certain foreign corporations. Failure by the Board to comply with such covenants could cause the interest on the Bonds to be included in gross income for Federal income tax purposes retroactively to the date of issuance of Ownership of the Bonds may also result in collateral Federal income tax the Bonds. consequences to certain taxpayers, and we express no opinion regarding any such collateral tax consequences arising with respect to the Bonds. In rendering this opinion, we have relied upon a certificate of the Board with respect to certain material facts solely within the Board's knowledge relating to the property financed or refinanced with the proceeds of the Bonds and the application of the proceeds of the Bonds.

The rights of the owners of the Bonds and the enforceability of the Bonds and the Bond Resolution may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium and other similar laws affecting creditors' rights generally and by equitable principles, whether considered at law or in equity.

Respectfully submitted,

[BABS Opinion to come]

**APPENDIX F** 

FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

# FORM OF CONTINUING DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT

THIS CONTINUING DISCLOSURE AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is executed and delivered by The Board of Trustees of the University of Illinois (the "Board") in connection with the issuance by the Board of its <u>University of Illinois Auxiliary Facilities System</u> Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-1 (the "Series 2010A-1 Bonds") and <u>University of Illinois Taxable Auxiliary Facilities System</u> Revenue Bonds, Series 2010A-2 (Build America Bonds – Direct Payment (the "Series 2010A-2 Bonds" and together with the Series 2010A-1 Bonds, the "Series 2010 Bonds"). The Series 2010 Bonds are being issued pursuant to a Resolution of the Board approved September 20, 1984, as supplemented and amended (the "Bond Resolution"). The Board covenants, undertakes and agrees as follows:

- 1. **Purpose of the Agreement**. This Agreement is being executed and delivered by the Board for the benefit of registered and beneficial owners of the Series 2010 Bonds and in order to assist the Participating Underwriter (as defined below) in complying with SEC Rule 15c2-12(b)(5). The Board is an "obligated person" within the meaning of the Rule. As required by the Rule, this Agreement is enforceable by registered and beneficial owners of the Series 2010 Bonds, as further provided in Section 10 of this Agreement.
- 2. **Definitions**. Initially capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined in this Agreement have the same meanings given them in the Bond Resolution. In addition, the following terms have the following meanings:

"Board Annual Report" means the annual report of the Board described in Section 3 below.

"EMMA" means the Electronic Municipal Market Access system established by the MSRB.

"MSRB" means the Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board.

"Participating Underwriter" means any of the original purchaser of the Series 2010 Bonds required to comply with the Rule in connection with the offering of the Series 2010 Bonds.

"Repositories" means EMMA and the SID, if any.

"Rule" means Rule 15c2-12(b)(5) adopted by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as the same may be amended from time to time ("1934 Act").

"SID" means any public or private repository or entity as may be designated by the State as a state repository for the purpose of the Rule. As of the date of this Agreement, there is no SID.

"Significant Event(s)" means anyone or more of the events described in Section 5 hereof.

"State" means the State of Illinois.

- 3. **Board Annual Report**. Within 180 days after each fiscal year of the Board, commencing with the fiscal year ended June 30, 2010, the Board shall provide to each of (i) each registered or beneficial owner of the Series 2010 Bonds who requests such information, (ii) the MSRB through EMMA and (iii) the SID, if any, a report (the "Board Annual Report"), which shall contain:
  - (a) Financial information and operating data relating to the Board updating the financial information and operating data presented in the Official Statement under the following captions (provided, however, that the updating information may be provided in such format as the Board deems appropriate):

# "AUXILIARY FACILITIES SYSTEM

- Housing Occupancy Rates," and
- Statement of Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Assets of the Auxiliary Facilities System," and

# "THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

- Student Enrollment,"
- Student Admissions,"
- Tuition and Fees,"
- Financial Aid to Students,"
- Financial Condition of the University,"
- 2010 Budget and State Appropriations,"
- Voluntary Support,"
- University Investments," and
- Physical Plant."
- (b) Audited financial statements of the Board and the System for the most recently ended fiscal year, prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles and audited in accordance to generally accepted auditing standards and the standards for financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards (1994 Revision), issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. The Board may from time to time, in order to comply with Federal or State legal requirements, modify the basis upon which its financial statements are prepared. Notice of any such modification shall be provided to (i) the MSRB through EMMA and (ii) the SID, if any, and shall include a reference to the specific Federal or State law or regulation describing such accounting basis.

If audited financial statements are not available by the 180th day after the end of the applicable fiscal year, then they shall be provided when available, and unaudited financial statements shall be filed in place of audited financial statements by such date. If the Board changes its fiscal year, the Board shall send, or cause to be sent, notice of such change to (i) the MSRB through EMMA and (ii) the SID, if any.

If the Board does not provide the Board Annual Report by the date required in Section 3 to the parties described therein, the Board shall send a notice to such effect, in a timely manner, to (i) the MSRB through EMMA and (ii) the SID, if any.

If a change is made to the basis on which financial statements are prepared, the annual financial information for the year in which the change is made shall present a comparison between the financial statements or information prepared on the basis of the new accounting principles and those prepared on the basis of the former accounting principles. Such comparison shall include a qualitative and, to the extent reasonably feasible, quantitative discussion of the differences in the accounting principles and the impact of the change in the accounting principles on the presentation of the financial information.

The Board will also provide, in a timely manner, to (i) the MSRB through EMMA and (ii) the SID, if any, notice of a failure to satisfy the requirements of this Section.

- 4. **Incorporation by Reference**. Any or all of the items listed in Section 3 above may be incorporated by reference from other documents, including other official statements of the Board or related public entities, which have been submitted to each of the Repositories. If the document incorporated by reference is a final official statement, it must be available from the MSRB. The Board shall clearly identify each such other document so incorporated by reference in the Board Annual Report.
- 5. **Reporting of Significant Events**. The Board will also provide, in a timely manner, to (i) the MSRB through EMMA and (ii) the SID, if any, notice of the occurrence of any of the following events (a "Significant Event") with respect to the Series 2010 Bonds, *if the event is material:* 
  - (a) principal and interest payment delinquencies;
  - (b) non-payment related defaults;
  - (c) unscheduled draws on debt service reserves reflecting financial difficulties;
  - (d) unscheduled draws on credit enhancements reflecting financial difficulties;
  - (e) substitution of credit or liquidity providers, or their failure to perform;

- (f) adverse tax opinions or events affecting the tax-exempt status of the Series 2010A-1 Bonds;
- (g) modifications to rights of holders of the Series 2010 Bonds;
- (h) bond calls (other than scheduled mandatory redemptions);
- (i) defeasances;
- (j) release, substitution or sale of property securing repayment of the Series 2010 Bonds; and
- (k) rating changes.
- 6. **Management Discussion of Items Disclosed in Board Annual Reports or as Significant Events.** If any item required to be disclosed in the Board Annual Report under Section 3, or as a Significant Event under Section 5, would be misleading without further discussion, the Board shall additionally provide a statement clarifying the disclosure in order that the statement made will not be misleading in light of the circumstances in which it is made.
- 7. **Termination of Reporting Obligation**. The Board's obligations under this Agreement will terminate upon the defeasance, prior redemption or payment in full of all of the Series 2010 Bonds or if the Board no longer remains an obligated person with respect to the Series 2010 Bonds within the meaning of the Rule.
- 8. **Amendment; Waiver.** Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Agreement, the Board may amend this Agreement, and any provision of this Agreement, and any provision of this Agreement may be waived, if such amendment or waiver is supported by an opinion of counsel expert in Federal securities laws, acceptable to the Board, to the effect that such amendment or waiver would not, in and of itself, cause the undertakings therein to violate the Rule taking into account any subsequent change in or official interpretation of the Rule.
- 9. **Centralized Post Office**. Any filing required to be made with the MSRB through EMMA or a SID, if any, under this Agreement may be made solely with an internet based electronic filing system (a "CPO") by transmitting such filing to the CPO, provided that (i) such CPO has received interpretive advice or some other approval from the SEC with respect to its status as a CPO satisfying the requirement of the Rule or (ii) an opinion from counsel has been issued stating that such filing meets the requirements of the Rule.
- 10. Additional Information. Nothing in this Agreement shall be deemed to prevent the Board from disseminating any information, using the means of dissemination set forth in this Agreement or any other means of communication, or including any other information in any Board Annual Report or notice of occurrence of a Significant Event, in addition to that which is required by this Agreement.

- 11. **Default.** The intent of the Board's undertaking is to provide on a continuing basis the information described and required in the Rule. In the event of a failure of the Board to comply with any provision of this Agreement, any registered or beneficial owner of Series 2010 Bonds may take action to compel performance by the Board under this Agreement. A default under this Agreement shall not be deemed a default or event of default under the Bond Resolution, and the sole remedy under this Agreement in the event of any failure of the Board to comply with this Agreement shall be an action to compel performance.
- 12. **Beneficiaries**. This Agreement shall inure solely to the benefit of the Board, the Participating Underwriter and registered and beneficial owners from time to time of the Series 2010 Bonds, and shall create no rights in any other person or entity.
- 13. **Contact Person.** The Board shall designate a contact person for whom annual financial information disclosure and material events disclosure can be obtained. The initial contact person is:

Comptroller University of Illinois 506 South Wright Street 349 Henry Administration Building, MC-352 Urbana, Illinois 6180 I Facsimile: (217) 244-8108 Telephone: (217) 333-1566

14. **Governing Law**. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Board has executed and delivered this Agreement as of the date first above written.

THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

Ву: \_\_\_\_\_

Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Comptroller

Dated: June \_\_, 2010

# EXHIBIT I CUSIP NUMBERS

Series 2010A-1 Bonds

Series 2010A-2 Bonds

<u>Maturity</u>

CUSIP Number

<u>Maturity</u>

CUSIP Number

1638735-5; C/M 1003295-0002